PROJECT MANUAL FOR:

Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail

1002 Saginaw Street Flint, MI 48502

Genesee County ITB # 25-441

AB # 24-1160

PREPARED FOR:

Genesee County 1101 Beach Street, Rm 362 Flint, MI 48502

PREPARED BY:

Abonmarche Byce 306 South Kalamazoo Mall Kalamazoo, Michigan 49007



3-11-2025
Construction Documents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREFACE 1

GENESEE COUNTY INVITATION TO BID (ITB)

DIVISION 00 - PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

SECTION 000102 - PROJECT SUMMARY

SECTION 000115 - LIST OF DRAWING SHEETS

SECTION 001116 - INVITATION TO BID

SECTION 004113 - BID FORM - STIPULATED SUM (SINGLE-PRIME CONTRACT)

SECTION 004373 - PROPOSED SCHEDULE OF VALUES FORM

SECTION 005100 - NOTICE OF AWARD

SECTION 006000 - PROJECT FORMS

DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

SECTION 011000 - SUMMARY

SECTION 012600 - CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROCEDURES

SECTION 012900 - PAYMENT PROCEDURES

SECTION 013100 - PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

SECTION 013200 - CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS DOCUMENTATION

SECTION 013300 - SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

SECTION 014000 - QUALITY REQUIREMENTS

SECTION 015000 - TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

SECTION 016000 - PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS

SECTION 017300 - EXECUTION

SECTION 017700 - CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

SECTION 017839 - PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

DIVISION 02 - EXISTING CONDITIONS

SECTION 024119 - SELECTIVE DEMOLITION

DIVISION 05 - METALS

SECTION 055963 - DETENTION ENCLOSURES

DIVISION 21 - FIRE SUPPRESSION

SECTION 079200 - JOINT SEALANTS

DIVISION 09 - FINISHES

SECTION 099600 - HIGH-PERFORMANCE COATINGS (MPI STANDARDS)

DIVISION 21 - FIRE SUPPRESSION

SECTION 212300 - FIRE SUPPRESSION SYSTEMS

24-1160 Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail Genesee County 3-11-2025





GENESEE COUNTY PURCHASING

A Division of the Genesee County Office of Fiscal Services
COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BLDG

1101 BEACH STREET, ROOM 361, FLINT, MICHIGAN 48502

Phone: (810) 257-3030 Fax (810) 257-3380 www.geneseecountymi.gov

Chrystal Simpson, CPA
Chief Financial Officer

March 14, 2025

GENESEE COUNTY INVITATION TO BID (ITB) #25-441

Sealed bids will be received until **2:00 p.m. (EST), Wednesday, April 16, 2025**, at the Genesee County Purchasing Department, 1101 Beach Street, Room 361, Flint, MI, 48502 for the **Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail**.

This procurement is conducted in accordance with the Genesee County Purchasing Regulations, a copy of which is on file and available for inspection at the Genesee County Purchasing Department or at the website <u>Microsoft Word - PURCHASING REGULATIONS</u> 8222016.

A mandatory pre-bid meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 1, 2025, at 2:00 p.m. (EST) at Genesee County Administration Building, 1101 Beach St., Rm 301, Flint, MI 48502. All consultants submitting a bid must attend the mandatory pre-bid meeting and arrive within a reasonable time following the start of the meeting. This meeting will afford contractors the opportunity to obtain information about this project and ask any questions directly related to this solicitation. An attendance sheet will be provided and will serve as the official document verifying attendance. Failure to attend this meeting shall result in disqualification of a Contractor's bid.

Each offeror is responsible for labeling the exterior of the sealed envelope containing the bid response with the bid number, bid name, bid due date and time, and your firm's name. The bid request number and due date for this ITB are:

DUE DATE:	Wednesday, April 16, 2025, before 2:00 pm (EST)
DUE DATE FOR SUBMISSION OF QUESTIONS:	Wednesday, March 26, 2025, before 2:00 pm (EST)
PRE-PROPOSAL MEETING:	Tuesday, April 1, 2025 @ 2:00 PM (EST)
POST MEETING SUBMISSION OF QUESTIONS:	Wednesday, April 2, 2025, before 2:00 PM
BID REQUEST NUMBER:	#25-441

Rita Schubert, Purchasing Manager

bid2\2025\25-441 Attachments

GENESEE COUNTY IS AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER

www.geneseecountymi.gov

ITB #25-441 Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail

SECTION 1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS

- 1. Sealed bids will be received until 2:00 PM (EST), Wednesday, April 16, 2025, at the Genesee County Purchasing Department, 1101 Beach Street, Room 361, Flint, MI, 48502. The Genesee County Purchasing Department hours of operation are 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., closed holidays, check website for closed days. Label the envelope containing the bid response as described on page 1. LATE BIDS AND BIDS SENT BY FACSIMILE OR E-MAIL WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED.
- 2. A mandatory pre-proposal meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 1, 2025, at 2:00 PM (EST) at Genesee County Administration Building, 1101 Beach St, Rm 301, Flint, MI 48502. All consultants submitting a proposal must attend the mandatory pre-proposal meeting and arrive within a reasonable time following the start of the meeting. This meeting will afford contractors the opportunity to obtain information about this project and ask any questions directly related to this solicitation. An attendance sheet will be provided and shall serve as the official document verifying attendance. Failure to attend this meeting shall result in disqualification of a Contractor's proposal.
- 3. Please carefully review this document. It provides information necessary to aid participating vendors in formulating a thorough response. A formal, comprehensive review period will be conducted to ensure that Genesee County selects the best possible vendor that will provide the best value and service.
- 4. Submit **one original**, **one paper copy of your bid**. **After the bid closes you will be contacted to send the County an electronic copy of your bid**. All bids become the property of Genesee County. The original must include a signature on the Signature Page of a person authorized to make a binding offer. Failure to provide the required number of duplicate copies may result in rejection of your bid. <u>Bids may not be submitted at the MITN site for this offering</u>.
- 5. All submissions will be time stamped by an individual within the Office of Fiscal Services. The only acceptable evidence of the time of receipt of the submissions is that of the time clock that resides within said department. It is each Bidder's responsibility to ensure that its bid is time stamped by the Office of Fiscal Services by the deadline. This responsibility rests entirely with the Bidder, regardless of delays resulting from postal handling or for any other reasons. Bids will be accepted at any time during the normal course of business only, said hours being 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. Local Time, Monday through Friday, legal holidays as an exception.
- 6. Michigan Inter-governmental Trade Network (MITN) an alternate review of this project can be done at (under bid # 25-441 Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail: https://www.bidnetdirect.com/mitn

- a. Genesee County has partnered with BidNet as part of the Michigan Intergovernmental Trade Network and will post their bid opportunities to this site. As a vendor, you can register with Michigan Inter-governmental Trade Network (use hyperlink or https://www.mitn.info/Registration.asp?ID=2340) and be sure that you see all available bids and opportunities. By selecting automatic bid notification, your company will receive emails once Genesee County has a bid opportunity that matches your company's business. In addition, the site handles bid opportunities, ITBs, and RFQs for other member governmental agencies. If you need help registering, please call Michigan Inter-governmental Trade Network support department toll free 1-800-835-4603.
- 7. All communications, any modifications, clarifications, amendments, questions, responses, or any other matters related to this ITB, shall be made by and through the purchasing contact reference in this solicitation. No contact regarding this solicitation made with other County employees is permitted. Any violation of this condition may result in immediate rejection of bid.
- 8. All prospective bidders shall be responsible for routinely checking the Genesee County Purchasing Department website at Current Bids (geneseecountymi.gov) for issued addenda and other relevant information. Genesee County shall not be responsible for the failure of a prospective proposer to obtain addenda and other information issued at any time related to this ITB.
- 9. A sample of a contract is attached to this ITB. After the award is made to the successful bidder, the County and the successful proposer will negotiate a final contract that substantially conforms to said contract. Any exceptions to the terms and conditions of the contract and this ITB must be clearly set forth in your bid and referenced on the company letterhead. The County will not entertain negotiations to change any terms and conditions of the contract or ITB unless those changes are requested in your bid.
- 10. Insurance must be provided prior to the contract starting date and kept in full effect and compliance during the entire contract period. Insurance requirements are provided in the attached sample contract. Failure to comply with these provisions will cause termination of the agreement. The County of Genesee requires a signed Genesee County Insurance Requirements acknowledgement form with each bid submitted.

The contractor agrees to be responsible for any loss or damage to property or persons due to the performance of services herein contracted and further agrees to indemnify and defend the County of Genesee against all claims or demands whatsoever, and to hold the County of Genesee harmless from any loss or damage resulting therefrom.

County policy dictates that under no circumstances can the County agree to indemnify bidders pursuant to Michigan Law.

- 11. <u>Bid Format</u>: Bids must be submitted in the format outlined in Section 7. **IMFORMATION REQUIRED FROM PROPOSERS** to be deemed responsive.
- 12. Local Preference for Genesee County Businesses: Unless the funding source for the contract prohibits such preferences, within 5 business days of bid opening, if the lowest responsive responsible bidder is not a Genesee County Business a Genesee County Business who has submitted a responsive bid that is no more than 5% higher than the lowest responsive bid may submit an amended bid to the Purchasing Administrator. In the event that there are multiple Preferred Businesses that would qualify for an opportunity to submit an amended bid, only the Preferred Business submitting the lowest qualifying bid may submit an amended bid. A Preferred Business who is the lowest responsive responsible bidder may not amend their bid pursuant to this section. Amended bids submitted by Preferred Businesses in this manner shall be considered along with other responsive bids submitted by responsible bidders
- 13. Contractors are to utilize the forms that are contained in this packet.

SECTION 2 - STANDARD TERMS & CONDITIONS

View Genesee County's Standard Terms and Conditions by going to the following link: Std T C SECTION 2023.pdf

SECTION 3 - ADDITIONAL TERMS & CONDITIONS

- 1. <u>Purpose</u>: Through this ITB, Genesee County ("the County") is soliciting bids from qualified firms for Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail, as requested by Genesee County Facilities and Operations Department.
- 2. <u>Issuing Office</u>: This ITB is issued by the Genesee County Purchasing Department on behalf of the Genesee County Facilities and Operations Department. The contact person is Rita Schubert, Purchasing Manager, Genesee County, 1101 Beach Street, Room 361, Flint, Michigan 48502, phone: (810)-257-3195, fax: (810) 257-3380 and rschubert@geneseecountymi.gov. Email is the preferred method of contact.
- 3. **<u>Bid Bond:</u>** A bid bond is required upon submission of bid. Contractor must furnish a bid bond or cashier's check (payable to Treasurer, County of Genesee) equal to five percent (5%) of the total amount of the submitted bid price.
- 4. Questions & Inquiries: All questions regarding this ITB shall be submitted in writing and received before 2:00 pm on Wednesday, March 26, 2025, to the Genesee County Purchasing Department as listed above. E-mail is the preferred method of contact for all inquiries concerning this ITB, and please entitled the subject line of your e-mail as follows: Question(s) for ITB # 25-441. No verbal interpretation to any respondent as to the meaning of any requirement stated in this ITB shall be binding on Genesee County. Contractors who have attended the

ITB #25-441

- pre-bid meeting will also be allowed to submit questions no later than Wednesday, April 2, 2025, before 2:00 pm.
- 5. Addenda: Genesee County reserves the right to amend and provide clarification of this ITB prior to the date for bid submission. In such an event, an addendum will be posted on the Purchasing Department website Current Bids (www.geneseecountymi.gov). Further, all proposers shall acknowledge having seen any and all addendums issued (1, 2, 3, etc.) on the Signature Page.
- 6. <u>Bid Considerations</u>: All costs incurred in the preparation of a response to this ITB or any costs prior to approval of the contract by Genesee County and formal notification to the selected proposer will be the responsibility of the respondent and will not be reimbursed by Genesee County. Bids should be prepared simply and economically, providing a straightforward, concise description of the proposer's ability to meet the requirements of this ITB.
- 7. Responsive Bids: To ensure proper consideration, all proposers are encouraged to submit a complete response to this ITB using the format outlined in Section 7, INFORMATION REQUIRED FROM PROPOSERS. In addition, at least one of the paper bids must be signed with an original signature of the official authorized to bind the proposer to its provisions.
- 8. <u>Bid Modifications</u>: Clarifications, modifications, or amendments to any Bid that has been submitted, but prior to the Bid Opening Date, may be made only within the discretion and written approval of the Purchasing Manager.
- 9. <u>Withdrawal of Bid</u>: Bids may only be withdrawn by the proposer with written notice prior to the date and time set for the opening of bids.
- 10. **Validity Period**: Any bid submitted as a result of this Invitation to Bid shall be binding on the proposer for 120 calendar days following the due date.
- 11. <u>Right To Reject</u>: Genesee County reserves the right to reject any and all bids received in response to this ITB.
- 12. <u>Disclosure</u>: All information in an offeror's bid is subject to disclosure under the provisions of Public Act N. 442 of 1976 known as the "Freedom of Information Act". This Act also provides for the complete disclosure of contracts and attachments thereto. In the event that a proposer wishes to designate any portion of their submission as "confidential" or "proprietary," the proposer must contact the Purchasing Manager prior to submission of the bid. All requests regarding disclosure and requests for confidentiality of a bid response to this ITB shall be submitted in writing and received no later than **April 7**, **2025**, **by 12:00 p.m. (EST)**, to the Genesee County Purchasing Department as listed above.
- 13. <u>Errors, Omissions, And Discrepancies</u>: If a Bidder discovers any ambiguity, conflict, discrepancy, omission, or other error in the ITB, it shall immediately notify the Genesee County Purchasing Manager of such error in writing and request

modification or clarification of the document prior to the deadline for submitting questions. Genesee County will make modifications by issuing a written addendum. The bidder is responsible for clarifying any ambiguity, conflict, discrepancy, omission, or other error in the Invitation for Bids prior to submitting a bid or it shall be waived.

14. <u>Best and Final Offers</u>: Discussions may be undertaken with those proposers whose bid, based on the evaluation criteria stated herein, has been determined to be reasonably susceptible of being selected for an award. After discussions are held, and prior to award, proposers may be allowed the opportunity to submit revisions to their bids for the purpose of obtaining best and final offers.

During the aforementioned procedures, neither the names of any of the proposers nor the contents of any bid will be disclosed until the completion of negotiations and revision of bids (Best and Final Offers).

The contract that may be entered into will be awarded based on the bid response and, where applicable, the Best and Final Offer that is the most advantageous to Genesee County, per the evaluation criteria included in this ITB.

- 15. **Prime Contractor Responsibilities:** The successful offeror(s) shall be required to assume responsibility for all services offered in the bid regardless of who produces them. Further, the County will consider the successful offeror to be the sole point of contact with regard to contractual matters, including payment of any and all charges resulting from the contract.
- 16. **Non-Assignability:** The contract may not be assigned, transferred, or conveyed by the Contractor without the expressed written consent of Genesee County.
- 17. <u>Independent Contractor</u>: It is understood and agreed to, by and between the Contractor and Genesee County, that any and all acts that the Contractor or its personnel, employees, and servants perform pursuant to the terms of the Contract shall be undertaken as independent contractors and not as employees of Genesee County by or with a contract or agreement, nor impose any liability upon Genesee County. All acts and contracts of the Contractor shall be in its own name and not in the name of Genesee County.
- 18. <u>Subcontracts</u>: The Contractor shall not enter into subcontracts to this Agreement with additional parties without obtaining prior written approval of Genesee County. A condition of granting such approval is that such subcontractors shall be subject to all conditions and provisions of this contract. The Contractor shall be responsible for the performance of all subcontractors.
- 19. <u>Statement of Exceptions</u>: The proposer shall furnish a statement on the company letterhead giving a complete description of all exceptions to the terms, conditions, and specifications set forth in the bid. Failure to furnish this statement shall mean that the proposer agrees to meet all requirements set forth in this solicitation.

- 20. Acceptance of Bid Content: It is proposed that, if a contract is entered into as a result of this ITB, the ITB will serve as the basis for the contract. The contents of the bid of the successful offeror may become contractual obligations if a contract is issued. Failure of the successful offeror to accept these obligations will result in cancellation of contract award.
- 21. <u>Termination for Misrepresentation</u>: If the successful bidder receives a contract and is subsequently found to have misrepresented any information in its bid and/or Best and Final Offer submission, the contract may be terminated at the discretion of Genesee County.
- 22. <u>Acceptable Deviations</u>: The decision of Genesee County shall be final as to what constitutes acceptable deviations from specifications or requirements.
- 23. <u>News Release</u>: News releases pertaining to this ITB or the services to which it relates will not be made without prior written Genesee County approval, and then only in accordance with the instructions from the contract administrator. No information regarding the procurement and services shall be released without prior approval of the contract administrator.
- 24. <u>Contract Award/Split Awards:</u> The County reserves the right to award by item and/or group of items. The Bidder to who the award is made will be notified at the earliest possible date. Tentative acceptance of the bid, intent to recommend award of a contract and actual award of the contract will be provided by written notice sent to the Bidder at the address designated in the bid if a separate Agreement is required to be executed.
- 25. **Debarment and Suspension:** The contractor certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that the corporation, LLC, partnership, or sole proprietor, and/or its' principals, owners, officers, shareholders, key employees, directors and member partners: (1) are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal department or agency; (2) have not within a three-year period preceding this form been convicted of or had a civil judgement rendered against them from commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property; (3) are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in (2) of this certification; and, (4) have not within a three-year period preceding this bid had one or more public transactions (Federal, State or local) terminated for cause or default.
- 26. <u>Tax:</u> Genesee County is a Michigan Municipal Corporation and as such it is exempt from Federal Excise Tax and Michigan Sales Tax.

SECTION 4 - QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

In order to qualify for an award, a bidder shall have the capability in all respects to perform the work and the integrity and reliability, which will assure good faith performance. This requirement shall include, but is not limited to, the availability of the appropriate financial material, equipment, facility, personnel, ability, expertise, and experience necessary to meet all procurement requirements.

Bidders must be properly licensed under the laws governing their respective trades and be able to obtain insurance and bonds required for the Work. A Performance Bond, a separate Labor and Material Payment Bond, and Insurance will be required of the successful Bidder.

No bid will be considered from any bidder unless known to be skilled and regularly engaged in the work of a character similar to that covered by the solicitation documents.

If a bidder does not convince Genesee County that it possesses the above qualifications with the bid submission, Genesee County shall not consider its bid for award.

SECTION 5. SCOPE OF WORK AND SPECIFICATIONS

The scope of project is to replace existing guardrail for 8 detention pods on 4 floors. Work can only be performed at one pod at a time, once completed the next pod can start renovation. The county can only have one pod available at one time. the rest of the detention pods are occupied.

- A. Demolition of existing steel pipe guardrailing
- B. Provide new security guardrailing
- C. Clean and paint existing steel stairs
- D. Paint existing stair and new guardrail
- E. Adjust existing sprinkler system if needed

Project scope includes: The scope of work is to replace existing low steel pipe rail with full height security mesh guardrails with anti-climb sections.

Access to Site

- A. General: Contractor shall have limited use of Project site for construction operations as indicated on Drawings by the Contract limits and as indicated by requirements of this Section.
- B. Use of Site: Limit use of Project site to work in areas indicated. Do not disturb portions of Project site beyond areas in which the Work is indicated.

- C. The scope of project is to replace existing guardrail for 8 detention pods spread out on 4 floors. Work can only be performed at one pod at a time, once completed the next pod can start renovation. The county can only have one pod available at one time. The rest of the detention pods are occupied.
- D. Retain first "Limits" Subparagraph below on projects where necessary to describe areas of a site where work is permitted. Expand to indicate areas of site where incursions are forbidden under any circumstances. See Evaluations for model text.

Work Restrictions

- A. Work Restrictions, General: Comply with restrictions on construction operations.
 - 1. Comply with limitations on use of public streets and with other requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Existing Utility Interruptions: Do not interrupt utilities serving facilities occupied by Owner or others unless permitted under the following conditions and then only after providing temporary utility services according to requirements indicated:
 - 1. Notify Architect and Owner not less than two (2) days in advance of proposed utility interruptions.
 - 2. Obtain Owner's written permission before proceeding with utility interruptions.

Specification and Drawing Conventions

- A. Specification Content: The Specifications use certain conventions for the style of language and the intended meaning of certain terms, words, and phrases when used in particular situations. These conventions are as follows:
 - Imperative mood and streamlined language are generally used in the Specifications. The words "shall," "shall be," or "shall comply with," depending on the context, are implied where a colon (:) is used within a sentence or phrase.
 - 2. Specification requirements are to be performed by Contractor unless specifically stated otherwise.
- B. Division 01 General Requirements: Requirements of Sections in Division 01 apply to the Work of all Sections in the Specifications.
- C. Drawing Coordination: Requirements for materials and products identified on Drawings are described in detail in the Specifications. One or more of the following are used on Drawings to identify materials and products:
 - 1. Terminology: Materials and products are identified by the typical generic terms used in the individual Specifications Sections.
 - 2. Abbreviations: Materials and products are identified by abbreviations scheduled on Drawings.

3. Keynoting: Materials and products are identified by reference keynotes referencing Specification Section numbers found in this Project Manual.

SECTION 6. SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS

1. Reference Form: All proposers shall include information for current or prior project references similar to the requested services referenced in this solicitation (see Reference Page). The name, address, and telephone numbers of the appropriate contact for each reference shall be submitted as part of the bid. Particular attention will be paid to references from other municipalities and/or public sector entities in the state of Michigan.

2. Surety Bonds:

- A. <u>Performance Bond</u>: The successful proposer must provide a Performance Bond insuring the Contractor's performance of awarded structures/projects.
- B. <u>Payment Bond</u>: The successful proposer must provide a Materials & Labor Payment Bond insuring that the Contractor's subcontractors will be paid according to their subcontracts.
- C. <u>Maintenance Bond</u>: The successful proposer must provide a 24-month maintenance bond insuring the Contractor's performance of awarded project. The maintenance bond commences with final acceptance of project completion.
- D. <u>General Conditions</u>: The Performance, Payment, and Maintenance Bonds must be issued by a surety authorized to issue bonds in the State of Michigan and must have a penal amount at least equal to 100% of the total amount due to the Contractor under this Agreement. In addition, the surety bonds must be submitted to the County as a condition of contract execution. The County reserves the right to reject any surety proposed by the successful proposer if the County, in its sole discretion, determines that the surety proposed by the successful proposer is unable to provide adequate protection for the County.
- 3. Payment: Payments shall be made to the contractor, which will be agreed upon before execution of contract, upon receipt of an invoice. The County will retain 10% of amount on invoice, and upon approval of invoice, payment is remitted within 30 days. Final payment of retained funds will be remitted upon final inspection of the work that has been performed and receipt of Maintenance Bond.
- 4. **Permits and Fees:** The successful proposer/contractor shall be responsible for all permits and fees associated with the successful completion of the work relevant to this solicitation.

5. Prevailing Wage: The successful proposer and all subcontractors are subject to federal Davis-Bacon Act requirements in addition to Genesee County's Prevailing Wage Policy. Genesee County requires the rates of wages and fringe benefits to be paid to each class of construction mechanics by the contractor and all of his/her subcontractors, on this project, shall not be less than the wage and fringe benefits currently prevailing in the County of Genesee. A wage determinant is included in this specification.

The contractor shall be required to submit certified payroll reports to the County. The reports shall detail the rates of wages and fringe benefits paid to each class of construction mechanics by the contractor and all of his/her subcontractors. Further, the Certified Payroll Reports must be submitted by the contractor with all invoices for payment. Proposers shall submit a list of all construction mechanics called for in this project and possible contract.

The information shall include the corresponding prevailing wages and fringe benefits to be paid for each class of relevant construction mechanics

SECTION 7 - INFORMATION REQUIRED FROM BIDDERS (BID FORMAT)

In order to be deemed responsive, bids must be submitted in the format outlined below:

Administrative Bids

- 1) Work Plan: Describe in narrative form your plan for accomplishing the work. Include in the work plan the time frame or schedule to which you would adhere based on staffing and current workload from all clients. Include the number of labor hours you have allocated for each task including cost per labor hour. State the amount of time for completion from the date of Notice to Commence.
- 2) Business organization: State the full name and address of your organization, and, if applicable, the branch office or other subordinate element that will perform or assist in performing the work. Include the names and phone numbers of personnel at your organization authorized to negotiate the proposed contract.
- 3) Labor Requirements, Staff Qualifications & Experience: The contractor must be able to provide an appropriate, experienced and knowledgeable team. Include the number personnel by skill and qualification that will be involved in providing the services. Identify key individuals by name and title who will be assigned to this project. Provide licensing and other qualifications of key personnel that are proposed to be involved in the project.
- 4) Statement of the Project: State in precise terms your understanding and interpretation of the project requirements. Include a narrative description of the product that will be delivered.

ITB #25-441

- a) Description of your company's "Safety Program" to be used while performing the required services. Include a copy of the Safety Program.
- b) Please describe any lawsuits that were filed against your company in the last five (5) years and the results of those lawsuits.
- c) Please describe any mediation or arbitrations your company has been involved with in the last five (5) years and the results of those arbitrations/mediations.
- 5) Furnish a bid bond or cashier's check (Payable to Genesee County Treasurer) equal to 5 percent (5%) of the total amount of the submitted bid price.
- 6) Additional information and comments include any other information that is believed to be pertinent, but not specifically asked for elsewhere.

Submit the required submittals contained in the ITB that are required to substantiate a responsive bid as indicated below.

- 1. Statement of Exceptions.
- 2. Bid Form Section 004113
- 3. Proposed Schedule of Values Section 004373
- 4. Signed Signature Page
- 5. Executed Insurance Checklist
- 6. References: Prior experience with similar projects is essential for any firm to provide the services required in this solicitation. This section shall consist of a minimum of three (3) references with project descriptions. In addition, contact information for each reference shall be provided with the name, address, phone number and email address. The contacts for each reference must be knowledgeable of the offeror's performance on the referenced project and the scope of services performed by the proposer. This form is located in the section entitled "Forms."
- 7. Familial Relationship Sworn Statement

Failure to provide all requested items may be sufficient cause for rejection of bid response.

SECTION 8 - EVALUATION CRITERIA & SELECTION PROCEDURE

It is the intent of Genesee County (the County) to conduct a comprehensive, fair, and impartial evaluation of the bids received. The Contract shall be awarded to the lowest and/or most responsive and or most responsible qualified Bidder provided, however, the COUNTY may for good cause reject any Bid even though it may be the lowest.

SECTION 9 – INSURANCE REQUIRED FROM BIDDERS

The Contractor shall at all times maintain in full force and effect for duration of the term of this agreement the following insurance coverages. All coverage shall be with insurance companies licensed and admitted to write business in the State of Michigan, having an AM Best rating of at least A- and acceptable to Genesee County. Any and all deductibles or self-insured retentions shall be assumed by and be at the sole risk of the Contractor. Coverage shall be primary and non-contributory with any other insurance or self-insurance carried by the County. In addition, the County reserves the right to modify or waive at any time any applicable insurance requirements based on the scope of services provided at the discretion of the County's Risk Manager or other authorized representative of the County.

Commercial General Liability Insurance on an "occurrence basis" with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence and a \$2,000,000 aggregate limit. Coverage shall include the following extensions: (A) Contractual Liability; (B) Products and Completed Operations; (C) Independent Contractors Coverage; (D) Broad form General Liability Extensions or equivalent, if not already included (E) Deletion of all Explosion, Collapse and Underground Exclusions if applicable. The policy shall name Genesee County, including all employees, elected and appointed officials and volunteers, all boards, commissions, and/or authorities, and their board members, employees, and volunteers as additional insureds. Coverage shall be primary and non-contributory, including a waiver of subrogation in favor of the County.

Workers' Compensation Insurance – as required by and in accordance with all applicable statutes of the State of Michigan and Employers' Liability Coverage with limits no less than \$500,000 each accident, \$500,000 disease each employee, and \$500,000 disease policy limit.

Automobile Liability – Including Michigan No-Fault coverages, with limits of liability not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage. Coverage shall include all owned, non-owned, and hired vehicles. Limits may be satisfied using primary and excess/umbrella liability policies. -. The policy shall name Genesee County, including all employees, elected and appointed officials and volunteers, all boards, commissions, and/or authorities, and their board members, employees, and volunteers as additional insureds.

Builders Risk Coverage – The Owner will purchase and maintain property insurance for 100% of actual cash replacement value of the insurable work while in the course of construction, including foundations, additions, attachments, and all fixtures, machinery and equipment belonging to and constituting a permanent part of the building structures. The property insurance also will cover temporary structures, materials and supplies to be used in completing the work, only while on the building site premises or within five hundred feet of the site.

Contractor's Equipment Coverage/ Inland Marine

Contractor's Equipment insurance is to be purchased to cover loss of equipment and machinery utilized in the performance of work by the contractor. All risks coverage is

preferred.

Crime including Third-Party Employee Theft Insurance Coverage or Bond will be required in the minimum amount of the grant with Genesee County named as an additional insured.

Owners' and Contractors' Protection (OCP) Liability Insurance:_The Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of this contract, a separate Owners' and Contractors' Protective Liability Policy with limits of liability not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and aggregate combines single limit for Personal Injury, Bodily Injury, and Property Damage. Genesee County shall be "Named Insured" on said coverage. Thirty (30) days' Notice of Cancellation shall apply to this policy.

Contract Bond Requirements: The contractor shall furnish satisfactory performance and/or lien bonds in every contract exceeding \$50,000.00 (Fifty-Thousand Dollars) for the construction, alteration, or repair of any public building or public work or improvement of the County. The contractor shall furnish to the County at their own cost a performance bond and a payment bond which shall become binding upon the award of the contract to the contractor. Such bonds shall be issued by a surety admitted in the state of Michigan and must be acceptable to the County. The penal sum of the bonds shall each be one hundred percent (100%) of the original Contract Price. MCL 129.201 et seq.

Umbrella Liability - in an amount not less than \$10,000,000 per occurrence and \$10,000,000 aggregate, including Products Completed Operations.

A licensee or its insurance broker shall notify the County of any cancellation or reduction in coverage within seven (7) days of receipt of insurer's notification to that effect. The contractor, licensee, permittee, or lessee shall forthwith obtain and submit proof of substitute insurance to the County Risk Manager within five (5) business days in the event of expiration or cancellation of coverage.

Insurance Certificate and Additional Insured Coverage Certificate of Insurance – The contractor must provide a Certificate of Insurance evidencing the required insurance set forth above. The Certificate Holder should be listed as follows:

Genesee County

Attn: Risk Management

1101 Beach Street, Flint, MI 48502

Endorsements In addition, the contractor must provide the following endorsements, including but not limited to:

An additional insured endorsement (equivalent in coverage to ISO form CG 20 10 and CG 20 37) naming the "Genesee County, its officials, employees and agents, all boards, commissions and/or authorities and board members, including employees and volunteers thereof" as additional insureds under the general liability policy. No person or department should be identified as the additional insured. Coverage afforded shall be considered

primary and any other insurance or self-insurance, maintained by or available to the County shall be considered secondary and/or excess.

An endorsement to each policy stating that such policy shall not be cancelled or reduced in coverage except after thirty (30) days prior written notice to County. Cancellation, material restriction, nonrenewal or lapse of any of the required policies shall be grounds for immediate termination of the Agreement by the County. If any of the required coverages expire during the term of the contract, the vendor shall deliver renewal certificates, endorsements, and/or policies to County at least ten (10) days prior to the expiration date.

A primary & noncontributory endorsement (equivalent in coverage to ISO form CG 20 01).

A waiver of subrogation endorsement (equivalent in coverage to ISO form CG 24 04).

In lieu of required endorsements, a copy of the policy sections, where coverage is provided for additional insured and cancellation notice, may be acceptable. Copies of all policies mentioned above shall be furnished, if so requested.

- 1.1 Indemnification
- 1.2 The contractor agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the County its officials, officers, agents, and employees harmless from any and all claims damages, or liability, including defense costs, arising out of the Contractor's performance of the Work or presence on the County's property or worksite.

SECTION 10 – FORMS

This section contains forms that the Contractor must complete and include in the Bid packet.

- 1. Signature Page
- 2. Executed Insurance Checklist
- 3. References
- 4. Familial Relationship Sworn Statement
- 5. Bid Bond form
- 6. Bid Form Section 004113
- 7. Proposed Schedule of Vales Section 004373
- 8. Bid Submission
 - a. Work Plan
 - b. Business organization
 - c. Labor Requirements, Staff Qualifications & Experience
 - d. Statement of the project.
 - e. Furnish a bid bond or cashier's check
 - f. additional information

END OF SECTION

SIGNATURE PAGE GENESEE COUNTY ITB #25-441

The undersigned represents that he or she:

- 1. is duly authorized to make binding offers on behalf of the company,
- 2. has read and understands all information, terms, and conditions in the ITB,
- 3. has not engaged in any collusive actions with any other potential proposers for this ITB,
- 4. hereby offers to enter into a binding contract with Genesee County for the products and services herein offered, if selected by Genesee County within 120 days from bid due date,
- 5. certify that it, its principals, and its key employees are not "Iran linked businesses," as that term is described in the Iran Economic Sanctions Act, P.A. 2012, No. 517, codified as MCL 129.311, et seg

	seq.	,	,	·
6.	acknowledges the following addenda		issued a	as part of the ITB:
Confli	ict of Interest:			
	_To the best of our knowledge, the undersig other County contracts, or property interes		o potential cor	nflict of interest due to any
	The undersigned firm by attachment to this conflict of interest due to other County cor			
Excep	otions to Solicitation and/or Standard Contr	act: NO	_ YES	_(include attached statement)
Name	(typed):			
Signatu	ure:	Title	:	
Compa	any:			
Federa	al Employee Identification Number (FEIN): _			
DUNS	Number:			
Date:_				
Contac	ct Person of company representative for	matters regai	rding this ITB	
CONTA	CT NAME	Position	ON	
E-MAIL				
MAILIN	G ADDRESS (Сіту	STATE	ZIP CODE
PHONE		Fax		

GENESEE COUNTY INSURANCE CHECKLIST

CONSTRUCTION WORK CONTRACT FOR:

ITB: 25-441 – Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail

Coverage Required		Limits (Figures denote minimums)	
X	1. Workers Compensation	Statutory limits of Michigan	
X	2. Employers' Liability	\$500,000 accidental/disease \$1,000,000 policy limit, disease Including Premises/Operations	
X	3. General Liability	\$1,000,000 per occurrence with \$2,000,000 aggregate Including Products/Completed Operations and Contractual Liability	
	4. Professional Liability	\$1,000,000 per occurrence with \$2,000,000 aggregate Including errors and omissions	
	5. Medical Malpractice	\$200,000 per occurrence \$800,000 in aggregate	
X	6. Automobile liability	\$1,000,000 combined single limit each accident – Owned, Hired, Non-owned	
X	7. Umbrella liability/Excess Coverage	\$10,000,000 BI & PD and PI	
X		l insured on other than worker' compensation via endorsement. of blanket Additional Insured language in the policy must be	
X	9. Other Insurance Required: OCP , Contra Party Theft	actor's Equipment Coverage/Inland Marine, Crime/Third	
X	10. Best's rating: A VIII or better, or its equi	ivalent (Retention Group Financial Statements)	
X	11. The Certificate must state bid number a	and title 25-441 Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County	

Insurance Agent's Statement

I have reviewed the requirements with the bidder named below. In addition:

______The above required policies carry the following deductibles: ______Liability policies are _______ claims made ______ Insurance Agent Signature Prospective Contractor's Statement I understand the insurance requirements and will comply in full if awarded the contract.

Required general insurance provisions are provided in the checklist above. These are based on the contract and exposures of the work to be completed under the contract. Modifications to this checklist may occur at any time prior to signing of the contract. Any changes will require approval by the vendor/contractor, the department, and County Risk Manager. To the degree possible, all changes will be made as soon as feasible.

Signature

Contractor

REFERENCES

List 3 references of similar projects	Submitted by:
Company/Client:	Contacts:
	Name:
	Title:
	Phone:
Dates of Service:	Email:
	Address:
	City, State:
Company/Client:	Contacts:
	Name:
	Title:
	Phone:
Dates of Service:	Email:
	Address:
	City, State:
Company/Client:	Contacts:
	Name:
	Title:
	Phone:
Dates of Service:	Email:
	Address:

City, State:

FAMILIAL RELATIONSHIP SWORN STATEMENT

	does hereby disclose that:
(Company Name)	
·	nilial relationship between the Genesee County representatives, member Supervisor(s), officer(s) or employee(s) and the Owner(s), officer(s) or
(Company Name)	·
Disclosure Between	
Name	and Name
Title	Title
Relationship	Relationship
	ip does not exist between the Genesee County representatives, member Supervisor(s), officer(s) or employee(s) and the Owner(s), officer(s) o
(Company I	Name)
Name (printed)	Position
Signature	Date
Notary Public (printed)	
Signature	County
Date	My Commission Expires
Affix Notary Seal here:	

SECTION 004113 - BID FORM - STIPULATED SUM (SINGLE-PRIME CONTRACT)

PART	1 -	GENERAL

1.1	BID INFORMATION		
A.	Bidder:		
В.	Project Name: Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail		
C.	Project Location: 1002 Saginaw Street, Flint, MI 48502		
D.	Owner: Genesee County Department of Corrections		
E.	Architect: Abonmarche Byce, 306 S. Kalamazoo Mall, Kalamazoo, Michigan 49007, (269) 381-6170.		
F.	Architect Project Number: AB # 24-1160		
1.2	ALLOWANCE		
A.	An allowance of \$20,000 is to be included in the base bid for revisions or modification of the existing sprinkler fire protection system. Refund back to owner if not needed.		
1.3	CERTIFICATIONS AND BASE BID		
A.	Base Bid, Single-Prime (All Trades) Contract: The undersigned Bidder, having carefully examined the Procurement and Contracting Requirements, Conditions of the Contract, Drawings, Specifications, and all subsequent Addenda, as prepared by Abonmarche Byce and Architect's consultants, having visited the site, and being familiar with all conditions and requirements of the Work, hereby agrees to furnish all material, labor, equipment and services, including all scheduled allowances, necessary to complete the construction of the above-named project, according to the requirements of the Procurement and Contracting Documents, for the stipulated sum of:		
	1Dollars (\$).		
1.4	SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUPPLIERS		
A.	The following companies shall execute subcontracts for the portions of the Work indicated: 1. Steel Guardrail: 2. Painting: 3. Fire Protection:		
1.5	TIME OF COMPLETION		
A.	The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees hereby to commence the Work of the Contract Documents on a date specified in a written Notice to Proceed to be issued by Architect, and shall fully complete the Work within 60 calendar days.		

1.6	ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ADDENDA		
A.	The undersigned Bidder acknowledges receipt of and use of the following Addenda in the preparation of this Bid: 1. Addendum No. 1, dated 2. Addendum No. 2, dated		
1.7	BID SUPPLEMENTS		
A.	The following supplements are a part of this Bid Form and are attached hereto. 1. Bid Form Supplement – Proposed Schedule of Values.		
1.8	CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE		
A.	The undersigned further states that it is a duly licensed contractor, for the type of work proposed, in Genesee County and that all fees, permits, etc., pursuant to submitting this proposal have been paid in full.		
1.9	SUBMISSION (OF BID	
Resp	ectfully submitted	thisday of	
Subm	nitted By:	(Name of bidding firm or corporation)	
Auth	orized Signature:	(Handwritten signature)	
Signe	ed By:	(Type or print name)	
Title:		(Owner/Partner/President/Vice President)	
Witne	ess By:	(Handwritten signature)	
Attes	t:	(Handwritten signature)	
Ву:		(Type or print name)	
Title:		(Corporate Secretary or Assistant Secretary)	
Stree	t Address:		
24 1160) Guardrail Immo	vements for Genesee County Ioil RID FORM STIPLII ATED SLIM	

City, State, Zip	
Phone:	
License No.:	
Federal ID No.:	
(Affix Corporate Seal Here)	

END OF DOCUMENT 004113

SECTION 004373 - PROPOSED SCHEDULE OF VALUES FORM

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 BID FORM SUPPLEMENT

A. A completed Proposed Schedule of Values form is required to be attached to the Bid Form.

1.2 PROPOSED SCHEDULE OF VALUES FORM

- A. Proposed Schedule of Values Form: Provide a breakdown of the bid amount, including any voluntary alternates, in enough detail to facilitate continued evaluation of bid. Coordinate with the Project Manual table of contents. Provide multiple line items for principal material and subcontract amounts in excess of five percent of the Contract Sum.
- B. Arrange schedule of values consistent with format of AIA Document G703.
 - 1. Copies of AIA standard forms may be obtained from the American Institute of Architects; http://www.aia.org/contractdocs/purchase/index.htm; docspurchases@aia.org; (800) 942-7732.

END OF SECTION

CONSTRUCTION WORK CONTRACT

This Contract for Professional Work (the "Contract") is by and between the County of Genesee, a Michigan Municipal Corporation, whose principal place of business is located at 1101 Beach Street, Flint, Michigan 48502 (the "County"), and Contractor Name, a State Entity, whose principal place of business is located at Contractor Address (the "Contractor") (the County and the Contractor together, the "Parties").

2. Agreement and Authority

Execution of this Agreement is authorized by Resolution #_____ issued by the Genesee County Board of Commissioners.

3. Scope of Work

The Contractor agrees to perform the Work described on Exhibit A (the "Work").

4. Work Schedule

- 4.1 Within 5 days of execution of this Contract, the County and the Contractor will cooperate to establish a schedule for performance of the Work (the "Work Schedule") indicating the starting and completion dates for each portion of the Work, including any interim contractually required completion dates. The Work shall be scheduled in order to minimize disruption to County operations.
- 4.2 The Work Schedule shall indicate that the Work must be substantially complete within ___days of execution of this Contract, with a date of final completion within ___days of execution.
- 4.3 The Parties agree that time is of the essence for performance of this Contract, and any unjustified delay by the Contractor will result in damages to the County.

5. Compensation

The Contractor shall be paid a lump sum of \$\square\$ for the performance of the Work. The Contractor will be paid according to the Payment Schedule described in Exhibit B. Upon completion of the Work, the Contractor must provide to the County an invoice in a form acceptable to the County, along with any necessary supporting documentation. The County will pay the Contractor within sixty (60) days of the County's acceptance of the invoice and supporting documentation.

6. Taxes

The County is a Michigan Municipal Corporation. The Contractor acknowledges that the County is exempt from Federal Excise Tax and Michigan Sales and Use Tax

7. Contract Administrator

The contract administrator for this Contract is [insert Contract Admin] (the "Contract Administrator"). The Contractor acknowledges that the Contract Administrator is the primary County contact for notices and instructions related to this Contract. The Contractor agrees to provide a copy of all notices related to this Contract to the Contract Administrator.

8. Inspection and Acceptance

All goods and equipment provided with the Work are received subject to inspection and testing. If goods are defective or fail to meet the specifications, the County shall have the right to reject the goods or to require the Contractor to correct the defects. The Contractor shall correct the defects at no cost to the County or pay the County for expenses incurred by the County in correcting the defects. Rejected goods will be held for forty-five days after delivery awaiting instructions from the Contractor. After the forty-five-day period, the County will dispose of the goods and the County shall have no further liability to the Contractor. The Contractor is responsible for the costs of handling, packing, and transportation incurred in returning or disposing of defective or non-conforming goods.

9. Condition of Worksite

The Contractor must keep the worksite clean and free from the accumulation of waste materials and refuse caused by the performance of the Work. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall remove all waste materials, refuse, tools, equipment, machinery, and surplus materials, and shall leave the worksite in "broom-clean" condition.

10. Prevailing Wage Addendum

The Contractor acknowledges that Section 3-302(3) of the Genesee County Purchasing Regulations requires the Contractor and its subcontractors to pay laborers and mechanics not less than the prevailing wage rates and fringe benefits for corresponding classes of laborers and mechanics employed on similar projects in the area. The Contractor shall comply with the provisions of the Prevailing Wage Addendum attached as Exhibit C to this Contract.

11. Warranties

The Contractor warrants that:

- 11.1 The Work will be performed in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with generally acceptable practices in the construction industry.
- 11.2 For a period of one (1) year following completion of the Work, the Work and any goods provided with the Work shall conform to the specifications and be free of defects in workmanship or materials.

- 11.3 The Contractor will comply with all federal, state, and local laws in the performance of the Work.
- 11.4 All materials furnished under this Agreement must be new unless otherwise specified in this Agreement.
- 11.5 The Contractor will comply with the requirements of any federal or state grants used to fund or support this Contract. Copies of any applicable grant agreements are available upon request
- 11.6 The Contractor will obtain and maintain all applicable licenses and permits necessary to provide the Work for the entire term of this Contract.

Breach of any of these warranties is cause for termination of this Contract. The Contractor agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold the County, its officials, officers, agents, and employees harmless from any and all claims, damages, or liability, including defense costs, arising out of the Contractor's breach of these warranties.

12. Insurance Requirements and Indemnification

The Contractor shall at all times maintain in full force and effect for duration of the term of this agreement the following insurance coverages. All coverage shall be with insurance companies licensed and admitted to write business in the State of Michigan, having an AM Best rating of at least A- and acceptable to Genesee County. Any and all deductibles or self-insured retentions shall be assumed by and be at the sole risk of the Contractor. Coverage shall be primary and non-contributory with any other insurance or self-insurance carried by the County. In addition, the County reserves the right to modify or waive at any time any applicable insurance requirements based on the scope of services provided at the discretion of the County's Risk Manager or other authorized representative of the County.

Commercial General Liability Insurance on an "occurrence basis" with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence and a \$2,000,000 aggregate limit. Coverage shall include the following extensions: (A) Contractual Liability; (B) Products and Completed Operations; (C) Independent Contractors Coverage; (D) Broad form General Liability Extensions or equivalent, if not already included (E) Deletion of all Explosion, Collapse and Underground Exclusions if applicable. The policy shall name Genesee County, including all employees, elected and appointed officials and volunteers, all boards, commissions, and/or authorities, and their board members, employees, and volunteers as additional insureds. Coverage shall be primary and non-contributory, including a waiver of subrogation in favor of the County.

Workers' Compensation Insurance – as required by and in accordance with all applicable statutes of the State of Michigan and Employers' Liability Coverage with limits no less than \$500,000 each accident, \$500,000 disease each employee, and \$500,000 disease policy limit.

Automobile Liability – Including Michigan No-Fault coverages, with limits of liability not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage. Coverage shall include all owned, non-owned, and hired vehicles. Limits may be satisfied using primary and excess/umbrella liability policies. -. The policy shall name Genesee County, including all employees, elected and appointed officials and volunteers, all boards, commissions, and/or authorities, and their board members, employees, and volunteers as additional insureds.

Professional Liability Insurance – in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$1,000,0000 aggregate. If this policy is a claims made form, the Contractor shall be required to keep said policy in force, or purchase "tail" coverage for a minimum of three (3) years after the termination of this contract.

Builders Risk Coverage – The contractor shall procure and maintain during the term of construction builders risk policy in the full amount of the project. Policy shall be "All Risk" coverage form, and cover all property under a replacement cost basis. The policy shall also name Genesee County as loss payee.

Environmental Liability - The Contractor shall procure and maintain for the duration of this contract Environmental Liability insurance in an amount not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000) aggregate. If this policy is on a claims made form, the Contractor shall be required to keep said policy in force, or purchase "tail" coverage for a minimum of 3 years after the termination of this contract.

Contractor's Equipment Coverage/ Inland Marine

Contractor's Equipment insurance is to be purchased to cover loss of equipment and machinery utilized in the performance of work by the contractor. All risks coverage is preferred.

Owners' and Contractors' Protection (OCP) Liability Insurance:__The Contractor shall procure and maintain during the life of this contract, a separate Owners' and Contractors' Protective Liability Policy with limits of liability not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and aggregate combines single limit for Personal Injury, Bodily Injury, and Property Damage. Genesee County shall be "Named Insured" on said coverage. Thirty (30) days' Notice of Cancellation shall apply to this policy.

Contract Bond Requirements: The contractor shall furnish satisfactory performance and/or lien bonds in every contract exceeding \$50,000.00 (Fifty-Thousand Dollars) for the construction, alteration, or repair of any public building or public work or improvement of the County. The contractor shall furnish to the County at their own cost a performance bond and a payment bond which shall become binding upon the award of the contract to the contractor. Such bonds shall be issued by a surety admitted in the state of Michigan and must be acceptable to the County. The penal sum of the bonds shall each be one hundred percent (100%) of the original Contract Price. MCL 129.201 et seq.

Umbrella Liability - in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$3,000,000 aggregate, including Products Completed Operations.

A licensee or its insurance broker shall notify the County of any cancellation or reduction in coverage within seven (7) days of receipt of insurer's notification to that effect. The contractor, licensee, permittee, or lessee shall forthwith obtain and submit proof of substitute insurance to the County Risk Manager within five (5) business days in the event of expiration or cancellation of coverage.

Insurance Certificate and Additional Insured Coverage Certificate of Insurance – The contractor must provide a Certificate of Insurance evidencing the required insurance set forth above. The Certificate Holder should be listed as follows:

Genesee County
Attn: Risk Management
1101 Beach Street, Flint, MI 48502

Endorsements In addition, the contractor must provide the following endorsements, including but not limited to:

An additional insured endorsement (equivalent in coverage to ISO form CG 20 10 and CG 20 37) naming the "Genesee County, its officials, employees and agents, all boards, commissions and/or authorities and board members, including employees and volunteers thereof" as additional insureds under the general liability policy. No person or department should be identified as the additional insured. Coverage afforded shall be considered primary and any other insurance or self-insurance, maintained by or available to the County shall be considered secondary and/or excess.

An endorsement to each policy stating that such policy shall not be cancelled or reduced in coverage except after thirty (30) days prior written notice to County. Cancellation, material restriction, nonrenewal or lapse of any of the required policies shall be grounds for immediate termination of the Agreement by the County. If any of the required coverages expire during the term of the contract, the vendor shall deliver renewal certificates, endorsements, and/or policies to County at least ten (10) days prior to the expiration date.

A primary & noncontributory endorsement (equivalent in coverage to ISO form CG 20 01).

A waiver of subrogation endorsement (equivalent in coverage to ISO form CG 24 04).

In lieu of required endorsements, a copy of the policy sections, where coverage is provided for additional insured and cancellation notice, may be acceptable. Copies of all policies mentioned above shall be furnished, if so requested.

12.1 Indemnification

The Contractor agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold the County, its officials, officers, agents, and employees harmless from any and all claims, damages, or liability, including defense costs, arising out of the Contractor's performance of the Work or presence on the County's property or worksite.

13. Suspension of Work

13.1 Order to Suspend Performance

Upon written order of the Contract Administrator, the Contractor agrees to immediately suspend performance of the Work. The Contractor shall not be entitled to compensation for any Work performed during any period in which the Contract Administrator has directed that the Work be suspended.

13.2 Necessary Actions Before Suspension

If immediate suspension of the Work would cause harm, injury, or damage to persons or property, the Contractor must immediately notify the Contract Administrator of the nature of such harm, injury, or damage, and obtain written authorization from the Contract Administrator to take such necessary action as to prevent or minimize such harm, injury or damage. Actions authorized by the Contract Administrator pursuant to this paragraph are compensable.

14. Bonds

The Contractor must furnish separate performance and payment bonds to the Customer. The performance and payment bonds must set forth a penal sum in an amount not less than 95% of the Contract Sum. Each bond furnished by the Contractor must incorporate by reference the terms of this Contract as fully as though they were set forth verbatim in the bonds. The penal sum of both the performance and payment bonds will be automatically increased in the amount of any increase to the Contract Sum. The performance and payment bonds furnished by the Contractor must be issued by a surety, or sureties acceptable to the County.

15. Termination

15.1 Termination for Cause

If the Contractor is in breach of any provision of this Contract, and such breach continues for fourteen (14) days after written notice is issued to the Contractor by the County of the breach, the County may terminate this Contract. Such termination for cause is effective upon receipt of the notice of termination by the Contractor.

In addition to any other remedies provided by law or this Contract, the Contractor shall be responsible for all costs incurred by the County as a

result of the Contractor's breach and termination, including any costs to obtain substitute performance.

15.2 Immediate Termination

If the County, in its discretion, determines that the Contractor's breach of this Contract constitutes a threat to public health, safety, or welfare, the County may terminate this Contract immediately upon notice to the Contractor.

In addition to any other remedies provided by law or this Contract, the Contractor shall be responsible for all costs incurred by the County as a result of the Contractor's breach and termination, including any costs to obtain substitute performance.

15.3 Termination for Convenience

If the County determines that it is in the County's best interests, the County may terminate this Contract upon thirty (30) days' written notice to the Contractor.

The County shall pay for all work properly performed up to the effective date of the notice of termination.

15.4 Termination for Lack of Funding

If this Contract is funded by public funds or a grant from a public or private entity, and the funds are not appropriated or the grant is discontinued, the County may terminate this Contract by written notice specifying the date of termination.

The County shall pay for all work properly performed up to the effective date of the notice of termination.

16. Nondiscrimination

The Contractor covenants that it will not discriminate against an employee or applicant of employment with respect to hire, tenure, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment, or a matter directly or indirectly related to employment, because of race, color, religion, national origin, age, sex, gender identity, sexual orientation, height, weight, marital status or a disability that is unrelated to the individual's ability to perform the duties of a particular job or position, and that it will require the same non-discrimination assurances from any subcontractor who may be used to carry out duties described in this contract. Contractor covenants that it will not discriminate against businesses that are owned by women, minorities or persons with disabilities in providing Work covered by this Contract, and that it shall require the same assurances from subcontractors. Breach of this covenant shall be regarded as a material breach of this contract.

17. Freedom of Information Act

This Contract and all attachments, as well as all other information submitted by the Contractor to the County, are subject to disclosure under the provisions of MCL 15.231, *et seq.*, known as the "Freedom of Information Act".

18. Intellectual Property

Any intellectual property created by the Contractor in the performance of the Services shall be considered a work made for hire, and any and all rights in such intellectual property shall belong solely to the County. Upon the County's request, the Contractor agrees to execute any documents necessary to convey ownership of such intellectual property to the County.

19. Audit Rights

19.1 Certification of Accurate Information

Contractor certifies that all information provided to the County by the Contractor relating to the award or modification of this Contract, or any payment or dispute related to this Contract, is true and correct. The Contractor further certifies that its accounting system conforms to generally accepted accounting principles.

19.2 Inspection

The Contractor agrees that the County may inspect the Contractor's plant, place of business, or worksite to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract. If this Contract is funded or supported with any state or federal grant funds, the state or federal agencies responsible for administering the applicable grants may examine the Contractor's plant, place of business, or worksite to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract and the terms of the applicable grant.

19.3 Audit

The Contractor agrees that the County may examine the Contractor's records to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract. If this Contract is funded or supported with any state or federal grant funds, the state or federal agencies responsible for administering the applicable grants may examine the Contractor's records to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract and the terms of the applicable grant.

19.4 Records Retention

The Contractor agrees to maintain any business records related to this Contract or the Contractor's performance under this Contract for a period of at least three (3) years after final payment.

20. Identity Theft Prevention

- 20.1 In the event that the Contractor will obtain identifying information during the performance of the Services, the Contractor must take reasonable precautions to ensure that such identifying information is protected from unauthorized disclosure and is used only for the purpose of performing the Services.
- 20.2 For the purposes of this Paragraph, "identifying information" means any name or number that may be used, alone or in conjunction with any other information, to identify a specific person, including but not limited to name, address, telephone number, social security number, date of birth, driver's license number, taxpayer identification number, or routing code.

21. Independent Contractor

The Contractor and its agents and employees are independent contractors and are not the employees of the County.

22. General Provisions

22.1 Entire Contract

This Contract, consisting of the following documents and Exhibits, embodies the entire Contract between the Parties.

- 22.1.1. The Contract This Professional Services Contract
- 22.1.2. Exhibit A Description of the Work
- 22.1.3. Exhibit B Payment Schedule

There are no promises, terms, conditions, or obligations relating to the Services other than those contained herein. In the event of a conflict between this Contract and any Exhibit, the terms of this Contract shall control.

22.2 No Assignment

The Contractor may not assign or subcontract this Contract without the express written consent of the County.

22.3 Modification

This Contract may be modified only in writing executed with the same formalities as this Contract.

22.4 Binding Effect

The provisions of this Contract shall apply to and bind the heirs, executors, administrators, and assigns all of the parties hereto.

22.5 Headings

The paragraph headings in this Contract are used only for ease of reference, and do not limit, modify, construe, and or interpret any provision of this Contract.

22.6 Governing Law and Venue

This Contract is entered into under the laws of the State of Michigan. Any litigation between the Parties arising out of this Contract must be initiated within two years of the cause of action accruing and must be brought in a court of competent jurisdiction in Genesee County, Michigan.

22.7 Subpoena Power

The Contractor acknowledges and understands that the Chairperson of the Genesee County Board of Commissioners, pursuant to MCL 46.3(5), as amended, has the power to administer oaths, issue subpoenas, and compel a person's attendance in the same manner as a court of law. The Contractor agrees to submit to this power with respect to this Contract.

22.8 Severability and Survival

In the event that any provision of this Contract is deemed by any court of competent jurisdiction to be legally ineffective, such decision shall have no effect on the remaining provisions of this Contract.

22.9 Interpretation

Each Party has had opportunity to have this Contract reviewed by legal counsel and has had equal opportunity to contribute to its contents. In the event of any dispute concerning the interpretation of this Contract, there shall be no presumption in favor of any interpretation solely because the form of this Contract was prepared by the County.

22.10 Remedies

All remedies specified in this Contract are non-exclusive. The County reserves the right to seek any and all remedies available under this Contract and applicable law in the event that the Contractor fails to abide by the terms of this Contract.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Contract to be executed by their duly authorized agents.

CONTRACTOR NAME	GENESEE COUNTY
By: Name of Contractor Signatory	By: Delrico J. Loyd, Chairperson
Title of Contractor Signatory	Board of Commissioners
Date:	Date:

EXHIBIT A

Description of the Work

EXHIBIT B

Payment Schedule



EXHIBIT C

Prevailing Wage Addendum

- 1. Contractor and each subcontractor shall pay their laborers and mechanics not less than the prevailing wage rates and fringe benefits for corresponding classes of laborers and mechanics employed on similar projects in the area as of the date of this Contract. For the purposes of this Addendum, a contractor or subcontractor shall be in compliance if the contractor pays wages consistent with the prevailing wage rates published by the United States Department of Labor as of the effective date of this Contract, which can be found at https://sam.gov/content/wage-determinations.
- 2. The Contractor and each subcontractor shall keep and maintain a daily sign-in sheet for employees present at the worksite. Such sign-in sheet shall record the time each employee arrived at the worksite, and the time each employee left the worksite.
- 3. The Contractor and each subcontractor shall submit to the County certified payroll records on Form WH-347, with the accompanying payroll certification, within seven (7) days of the end of each pay period.
- 4. The Contractor shall not misclassify work assignments.
- 5. The Contractor shall ensure that any persons paid at apprentice rates are properly registered with the US Office of Apprenticeship program.
- 6. If any person believes that the Contractor or a subcontractor has not paid wages in accordance with the Effective Prevailing Wage Rates for the project, the person must submit a written complaint to the Genesee County Purchasing Director. The written complaint shall state that the complaining party agrees to abide by the provisions of this Addendum.
- 7. The Purchasing Director will provide a copy of the complaint to the Michigan Fair Contracting Center (the "Auditor"). The Auditor shall conduct an audit of certified payroll and provide a written report to the Purchasing Director when completed. The report shall document whether prevailing wages were paid, and note any deficiencies. The Contractor and all subcontractors shall comply with any requests for information or documentation from the Auditor during the compliance audit. The Auditor may conduct onsite interviews of workers during a compliance audit.
- 8. If the Auditor determines that the Effective Prevailing Wage Rates were not properly paid, the contractor or subcontractor responsible for the wage payments at issue shall remedy the deficiency. The County may withhold payments to the general contractor until such deficiency is remedied.
- 9. If the Auditor determines that prevailing wages were not properly paid, the Contractor or the subcontractor responsible for the prevailing wage payments at issue shall compensate the Auditor for the compliance audit at the rates to be specified. The Owner may withhold payments otherwise due under the Contract to enforce this requirement. If the Auditor determines that prevailing wages were properly paid, the complaining party shall compensate the Auditor for the compliance audit at the rates to be specified. The Auditor shall provide the party responsible for payment of the costs of the compliance audit with a written invoice, and the responsible party shall pay all amounts due within thirty (30) days of the date of the invoice. The Auditor shall provide a copy of the invoice to the Purchasing Director.
- 10. The Contractor shall include this Addendum in each subcontract entered into on this project and shall furnish a copy of the Effective Prevailing Wage Rates to each subcontractor.

SECTION 000102 - PROJECT SUMMARY

PART 1 - PROJECT SUMMARY

1.1 The scope of work is to replace existing low steel pipe rail with full height security mesh guardrails with anti-climb sections.

PART 2 - SCOPE (Not used)

PART 3 - SCHEDULE:

3.1 Contractor to provide owner with project schedule based on owner's required movement of tenants.

SECTION 000115 - LIST OF DRAWING SHEETS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 LIST OF DRAWINGS

- A. Drawings: Drawings consist of the Contract Drawings and other drawings listed on the Table of Contents page of the separately bound drawing set titled Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail dated 03-11-2025, and as modified by subsequent Addenda and Contract modifications.
- B. List of Drawings: Drawings consist of the following Contract Drawings and other drawings of type indicated:

G100	Project Cover
A100	Key Plans
A125	Level Two Intake Mezzanine Plan
A135	Level Three Mezzanine Plan
A145	Level Four Mezzanine Plan
A155	Level Five Mezzanine Plan
A300	Details

SECTION 001116 - INVITATION TO BID

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 PROJECT INFORMATION

- A. Project Identification:
 - 1. Project Location: 1002 Saginaw Street, Flint, Michigan 48502
- B. Owner: Genesee County
- C. Owner's Representative: Architect: Abonmarche Byce, 306 S. Kalamazoo Mall, Kalamazoo, Michigan 49007, (269) 381-6170.
 - 1. Project Description: The scope of project is to replace existing guardrail for 8 detention pods on 4 floors.
 - 2. Project consists of Project cost range is not being advertised.
- D. Construction Contract: Bids will be received for the following Work:
 - 1. General Contract (all trades).
 - 2.

1.2 BIDDING INFORMATION

A. See Appendix 1 - GENESEE COUNTY INVITATION TO BID (ITB)

SECTION 004113 - BID FORM - STIPULATED SUM (SINGLE-PRIME CONTRACT)

PART 1 - GENERA

1.1	BID INFORMATION	
A.	Bidder:	
В.	Project Name: Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail	
C.	Project Location: 1002 Saginaw Street, Flint, MI 48502	
D.	Owner: Genesee County Department of Corrections	
E.	Architect: Abonmarche Byce, 306 S. Kalamazoo Mall, Kalamazoo, Michigan 49007, (269) 381-6170.	
F.	Architect Project Number: AB # 24-1160	
1.2	ALLOWANCE	
A.	An allowance of \$20,000 is to be included in the base bid for revisions or modification of the existing sprinkler fire protection system. Refund back to owner if not needed.	
1.3	CERTIFICATIONS AND BASE BID	
A.	Base Bid, Single-Prime (All Trades) Contract: The undersigned Bidder, having carefully examined the Procurement and Contracting Requirements, Conditions of the Contract, Drawings, Specifications, and all subsequent Addenda, as prepared by Abonmarche Byce and Architect's consultants, having visited the site, and being familiar with all conditions and requirements of the Work, hereby agrees to furnish all material, labor, equipment and services, including all scheduled allowances, necessary to complete the construction of the above-named project, according to the requirements of the Procurement and Contracting Documents, for the stipulated sum of: 1	
1.4	SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUPPLIERS	
A.	The following companies shall execute subcontracts for the portions of the Work indicated: 1. Steel Guardrail: 2. Painting: 3. Fire Protection:	
1.5	TIME OF COMPLETION	
A.	The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees hereby to commence the Work of the Contract Documents on a date specified in a written Notice to Proceed to be issued by Architect, and shall fully complete the Work within 60 calendar days.	

1.6	ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF ADDENDA	
A.	The undersigned Bidder acknowledges receipt of and use of the following Addenda in the preparation of this Bid: 1. Addendum No. 1, dated 2. Addendum No. 2, dated	
1.7	BID SUPPLEMENTS	
A.	The following supplements are a part of this Bid Form and are attached hereto. 1. Bid Form Supplement – Proposed Schedule of Values.	
1.8	CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE	
A.	A. The undersigned further states that it is a duly licensed contractor, for the type of work proposed, in Genesee County and that all fees, permits, etc., pursuant to submitting this proposal have been paid in full.	
1.9	SUBMISSION (OF BID
Respe	ectfully submitted	thisday of
Submitted By: (Name of bidding firm or corporation)		(Name of bidding firm or corporation)
Authorized Signature:		(Handwritten signature)
Signe	d By:	(Type or print name)
Title:		(Owner/Partner/President/Vice President)
Witne	ess By:	(Handwritten signature)
Attest	:	(Handwritten signature)
Ву:		(Type or print name)
Title:		(Corporate Secretary or Assistant Secretary)
Street	Address:	
	~	

	City, State, Zip	
	Phone:	
	License No.:	
	Federal ID No.:	
(<i>P</i>	Affix Corporate Seal Here))

SECTION 004373 - PROPOSED SCHEDULE OF VALUES FORM

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 BID FORM SUPPLEMENT

A. A completed Proposed Schedule of Values form is required to be attached to the Bid Form.

1.2 PROPOSED SCHEDULE OF VALUES FORM

- A. Proposed Schedule of Values Form: Provide a breakdown of the bid amount, including any voluntary alternates, in enough detail to facilitate continued evaluation of bid. Coordinate with the Project Manual table of contents. Provide multiple line items for principal material and subcontract amounts in excess of five percent of the Contract Sum.
- B. Arrange schedule of values consistent with format of AIA Document G703.
 - 1. Copies of AIA standard forms may be obtained from the American Institute of Architects; http://www.aia.org/contractdocs/purchase/index.htm; docspurchases@aia.org; (800) 942-7732.

SECTION 005100 - NOTICE OF AWARD

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1	BID INFORMATION	
A.	Bidder:	
В.	Bidder's Address:	
C.	Project Name: Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail	
D.	Project Location: 1002 Saginaw Street, Flint, MI 48502	
E.	Owner: Genesee County Department of Corrections	
F.	Architect: Abonmarche Byce, 306 S. Kalamazoo Mall, Michigan 49007, (269) 381-6170.	
G.	Architect Project Number: AB # 24-1160	
1.2	NOTICE OF AWARD OF CONTRACT	
A.	Notice: The above Bidder is hereby notified that their bid, datedfor the above Contract has been considered and the Bidder is hereby awarded a contract for Genesee County Jail as described in Section 001116 Invitation to Bid.	
В.	Alternates Accepted: The following alternates have been accepted by Owner and have been incorporated in the Contract Sum: 1	
C.	Contract Sum: The Contract Sum isdollars (\$	
1.3	EXECUTION OF CONTRACT	
A.	Contract Documents: Copies of the Contract Documents will be made available to the Bidder immediately. The Bidder must comply with the following conditions precedent within 10 days of the above date of issuance of the Notice: 1. Deliver to Owner three sets of fully executed copies of the Contract Documents. 2. Deliver with the executed Contract Documents Bonds and Certificates of Insurance required by the Contract Documents.	
В.	Compliance: Failure to comply with conditions of this Notice within the time specified will entitle Owner to consider the Bidder in default, annul this Notice, and declare the Bidder's Bid security forfeited. 1. Within 10 days after the Bidder complies with the conditions of this Notice, Owner will return to the Bidder one fully executed copy of the Contract Documents.	

1.4 NOTIFICATION

A. This Notice is issued by:

Owner:

Authorized Signature:

(Handwritten signature)

Signed By:

(Type or print name)

Title:

(Owner/Partner/President/Vice President)

SECTION 006000 – PROJECT FORMS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 FORM OF AGREEMENT AND GENERAL CONDITIONS

- A. The following form of Owner/Contractor Agreement and form of the General Conditions shall be used for Project:
 - 1. AIA Document A101, "Standard Form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor, Stipulated Sum."
 - a. The General Conditions for Project are AIA Document A201, "General Conditions of the Contract for Construction."

1.2 ADMINISTRATIVE FORMS

- A. Administrative Forms: Additional administrative forms are specified in Division 01 General Requirements.
- B. Copies of AIA standard forms may be obtained from the American Institute of Architects; http://www.aia.org/contractdocs/purchase/index.htm; docspurchases@aia.org; (800) 942-7732.
- C. Preconstruction Forms:
 - 1. Form of Certificate of Insurance: AIA Document G715, "Supplemental Attachment for ACORD Certificate of Insurance 25-S."
- D. Information and Modification Forms:
 - 1. Form for Requests for Information (RFIs): See attached Byce RFI form
 - 2. Form of Request for Proposal: AIA Document G709, "Work Changes Proposal Request."
 - 3. Change Order Form: AIA Document G701, "Change Order."
 - 4. Form of Architect's Memorandum for Minor Changes in the Work: AIA Document G707, "Architect's Supplemental Instructions."
 - 5. Form of Change Directive: AIA Document G714, "Construction Change Directive."
- E. Payment Forms:
 - 1. Schedule of Values Form: AIA Document G703, "Continuation Sheet."
 - 2. Payment Application: AIA Document G702/703, "Application and Certificate for Payment and Continuation Sheet."
 - 3. Form of Contractor's Affidavit: AIA Document G706, "Contractor's Affidavit of Payment of Debts and Claims."
 - 4. Form of Affidavit of Release of Liens: AIA Document G706A, "Contractor's Affidavit of Payment of Release of Liens."
 - 5. Form of Consent of Surety: AIA Document G707, "Consent of Surety to Final Payment."

SECTION 011000 - SUMMARY

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
 - 1. Project information.
 - 2. Work covered by Contract Documents.
 - 3. Access to site.
 - 4. Work restrictions.
 - 5. Specification and drawing conventions.

1.3 PROJECT INFORMATION

A. PROJECT

- 1. Project Identification: Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail
- 2. Project Location: 1002 Saginaw Street, Flint, MI 48502

B. Owner:

- 1. Owner's Representative: Bill Chapman facility and operations supervisor, Genesee County Facilities and operations department, 810-257-3001
- C. Architect: Abonmarche Byce, 306 S. Kalamazoo Mall, Kalamazoo, Michigan 49007, (269) 381-6170

1.4 WORK COVERED BY CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- A. The Work of Project is defined by the Contract Documents and consists of the following:
- B. Type of Contract
 - 1. Project will be constructed under a single prime contract, excluding Owner provided items.

1.5 ACCESS TO SITE

- A. General: Contractor shall have limited use of Project site for construction operations as indicated on Drawings by the Contract limits and as indicated by requirements of this Section.
- B. Use of Site: Limit use of Project site to work in areas indicated. Do not disturb portions of Project site beyond areas in which the Work is indicated.

- C. The scope of project is to replace existing guardrail for 8 detention pods on spread out on 4 floors. Work can only be performed at one pod at a time, once completed the next pod can start renovation. The county can only have one pod avaible at one time, the rest of the detention pods are occupied.
- D. Retain first "Limits" Subparagraph below on projects where necessary to describe areas of a site where work is permitted. Expand to indicate areas of site where incursions are forbidden under any circumstances. See Evaluations for model text.

1.6 WORK RESTRICTIONS

- A. Work Restrictions, General: Comply with restrictions on construction operations.
 - 1. Comply with limitations on use of public streets and with other requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
- B. Existing Utility Interruptions: Do not interrupt utilities serving facilities occupied by Owner or others unless permitted under the following conditions and then only after providing temporary utility services according to requirements indicated:
 - 1. Notify Architect and Owner not less than two (2) days in advance of proposed utility interruptions.
 - 2. Obtain Owner's written permission before proceeding with utility interruptions.

1.7 SPECIFICATION AND DRAWING CONVENTIONS

- A. Specification Content: The Specifications use certain conventions for the style of language and the intended meaning of certain terms, words, and phrases when used in particular situations. These conventions are as follows:
 - 1. Imperative mood and streamlined language are generally used in the Specifications. The words "shall," "shall be," or "shall comply with," depending on the context, are implied where a colon (:) is used within a sentence or phrase.
 - 2. Specification requirements are to be performed by Contractor unless specifically stated otherwise.
- B. Division 01 General Requirements: Requirements of Sections in Division 01 apply to the Work of all Sections in the Specifications.
- C. Drawing Coordination: Requirements for materials and products identified on Drawings are described in detail in the Specifications. One or more of the following are used on Drawings to identify materials and products:
 - 1. Terminology: Materials and products are identified by the typical generic terms used in the individual Specifications Sections.
 - 2. Abbreviations: Materials and products are identified by abbreviations scheduled on Drawings.
 - 3. Keynoting: Materials and products are identified by reference keynotes referencing Specification Section numbers found in this Project Manual.

SECTION 012600 - CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for handling and processing Contract modifications.

1.3 MINOR CHANGES IN THE WORK

A. Architect will issue, through Construction Manager, supplemental instructions authorizing minor changes in the Work, not involving adjustment to the Contract Sum or the Contract Time, on AIA Document G710, "Architect's Supplemental Instructions."

1.4 PROPOSAL REQUESTS

- A. Owner-Initiated Proposal Requests: Architect or General Contractor will issue a detailed description of proposed changes in the Work that may require adjustment to the Contract Sum or the Contract Time. If necessary, the description will include supplemental or revised Drawings and Specifications.
 - 1. Work Change Proposal Requests issued by Architect or General Contractor are not instructions either to stop work in progress or to execute the proposed change.
 - 2. Within time specified in Proposal Request or 20 days, when not otherwise specified, after receipt of Proposal Request, submit a quotation estimating cost adjustments to the Contract Sum and the Contract Time necessary to execute the change.
 - a. Include a list of quantities of products required or eliminated and unit costs, with total amount of purchases and credits to be made. If requested, furnish survey data to substantiate quantities.
 - b. Indicate applicable taxes, delivery charges, equipment rental, and amounts of trade discounts.
 - c. Include costs of labor and supervision directly attributable to the change.
 - d. Include an updated Contractor's construction schedule that indicates the effect of the change, including, but not limited to, changes in activity duration, start and finish times, and activity relationship. Use available total float before requesting an extension of the Contract Time.

SECTION 012900 - PAYMENT PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements necessary to prepare and process Applications for Payment.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

A. Schedule of Values: A statement furnished by Contractor allocating portions of the Contract Sum to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.

1.4 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

- A. Coordination: Coordinate preparation of the schedule of values with preparation of Contractor's construction schedule.
 - 1. Coordinate line items in the schedule of values with other required administrative forms and schedules, including the following:
 - a. Application for Payment forms with continuation sheets.
 - b. Submittal schedule.
 - c. Items required to be indicated as separate activities in Contractor's construction schedule.
- B. Format and Content: Use Project Manual table of contents as a guide to establish line items for the schedule of values. Provide at least one line item for each Specification Section.
 - 1. Identification: Include the following Project identification on the schedule of values:
 - a. Project name and location.
 - b. Name of Architect.
 - c. Architect's project number.
 - d. Contractor's name and address.
 - e. Date of submittal.
 - 2. Arrange schedule of values consistent with format of AIA Document G703.
 - 3. Arrange the schedule of values in tabular form with separate columns to indicate the following for each item listed:
 - a. Related Specification Section or Division.
 - b. Description of the Work.
 - c. Name of subcontractor.
 - d. Name of manufacturer or fabricator.
 - e. Name of supplier.
 - f. Change Orders (numbers) that affect value.
 - g. Dollar value of the following, as a percentage of the Contract Sum to nearest one-hundredth percent, adjusted to total 100 percent.

- 1) Labor.
- 2) Materials.
- 3) Equipment.
- 4. Provide a breakdown of the Contract Sum in enough detail to facilitate continued evaluation of Applications for Payment and progress reports. Coordinate with Project Manual table of contents. Provide multiple line items for principal subcontract amounts in excess of five percent of the Contract Sum.
- 5. Round amounts to nearest whole dollar; total shall equal the Contract Sum.
- 6. Provide a separate line item in the schedule of values for each part of the Work where Applications for Payment may include materials or equipment purchased or fabricated and stored, but not yet installed.
 - a. Differentiate between items stored on-site and items stored off-site. If required, include evidence of insurance.
- 7. Provide separate line items in the schedule of values for initial cost of materials, for each subsequent stage of completion, and for total installed value of that part of the Work.
- 8. Purchase Contracts: Provide a separate line item in the schedule of values for each purchase contract. Show line-item value of purchase contract. Indicate owner payments or deposits, if any, and balance to be paid by Contractor.
- 9. Each item in the schedule of values and Applications for Payment shall be complete. Include total cost and proportionate share of general overhead and profit for each item.
 - a. Temporary facilities and other major cost items that are not direct cost of actual work-in-place may be shown either as separate line items in the schedule of values or distributed as general overhead expense, at Contractor's option.
- 10. Schedule Updating: Update and resubmit the schedule of values before the next Applications for Payment when Change Orders or Construction Change Directives result in a change in the Contract Sum.

1.5 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

- A. Payment Application Times: The date for each progress payment is indicated in the Agreement between Owner and Contractor. The period of construction work covered by each Application for Payment is the period indicated in the Agreement.
- B. Application for Payment Forms: Use AIA Document G702 and AIA Document G703 as form for Applications for Payment.
- C. Stored Materials: Include in Application for Payment amounts applied for materials or equipment purchased or fabricated and stored, but not yet installed. Differentiate between items stored on-site and items stored off-site.
 - 1. Provide certificate of insurance, evidence of transfer of title to Owner, and consent of surety to payment, for stored materials.
 - 2. Provide supporting documentation that verifies amount requested, such as paid invoices. Match amount requested with amounts indicated on documentation; do not include overhead and profit on stored materials.
 - 3. Provide summary documentation for stored materials indicating the following:
 - a. Value of materials previously stored and remaining stored as of date of previous Applications for Payment.
 - b. Value of previously stored materials put in place after date of previous Application for Payment and on or before date of current Application for Payment.
 - c. Value of materials stored since date of previous Application for Payment and remaining stored as of date of current Application for Payment.

- D. Waivers of Mechanic's Lien: With each Application for Payment, submit waivers of mechanic's lien from entities lawfully entitled to file a mechanic's lien arising out of the Contract and related to the Work covered by the payment.
 - 1. Submit partial waivers on each item for amount requested in previous application, after deduction for retainage, on each item.
 - 2. When an application shows completion of an item, submit conditional final or full waivers
 - 3. Owner reserves the right to designate which entities involved in the Work must submit waivers.
 - 4. Waiver Forms: Submit executed waivers of lien on forms acceptable to Owner.
- E. Waivers of Mechanic's Lien: With each Application for Payment, submit waivers of mechanic's liens from subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, and suppliers for construction period covered by the previous application.
 - 1. Submit partial waivers on each item for amount requested in previous application, after deduction for retainage, on each item.
 - 2. When an application shows completion of an item, submit conditional final or full waivers.
 - 3. Owner reserves the right to designate which entities involved in the Work must submit waivers.
 - 4. Submit final Application for Payment with or preceded by conditional final waivers from every entity involved with performance of the Work covered by the application who is lawfully entitled to a lien.
 - 5. Waiver Forms: Submit executed waivers of lien on forms, acceptable to Owner.
- F. Initial Application for Payment: Administrative actions and submittals that must precede or coincide with submittal of first Application for Payment include the following:
 - 1. List of subcontractors.
 - 2. Schedule of values.
 - 3. Contractor's construction schedule (preliminary if not final).
 - 4. Submittal schedule (preliminary if not final).
 - 5. List of Contractor's staff assignments.
 - 6. List of Contractor's principal consultants.
 - 7. Copies of building permits.
 - 8. Initial progress report.
 - 9. Certificates of insurance and insurance policies.
 - 10. Performance and payment bonds.
- G. Application for Payment at Substantial Completion: After Architect issues the Certificate of Substantial Completion, submit an Application for Payment showing 100 percent completion for portion of the Work claimed as substantially complete.
 - 1. Include documentation supporting claim that the Work is substantially complete and a statement showing an accounting of changes to the Contract Sum.
 - 2. This application shall reflect Certificate(s) of Substantial Completion issued previously for Owner occupancy of designated portions of the Work.
- H. Final Payment Application: After completing Project closeout requirements, submit final Application for Payment with releases and supporting documentation not previously submitted and accepted, including, but not limited, to the following:
 - 1. Evidence of completion of Project closeout requirements.

- 2. Insurance certificates for products and completed operations where required and proof that taxes, fees, and similar obligations were paid.
- 3. Updated final statement, accounting for final changes to the Contract Sum.
- 4. AIA Document G706, "Contractor's Affidavit of Payment of Debts and Claims."
- 5. AIA Document G706A, "Contractor's Affidavit of Release of Liens."
- 6. AIA Document G707, "Consent of Surety to Final Payment."
- 7. Evidence that claims have been settled.
- 8. Final liquidated damages settlement statement.

SECTION 013100 - PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary A. Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

SUMMARY 1.2

- Section includes administrative provisions for coordinating construction operations on Project A. including, but not limited to, the following:
 - General coordination procedures. 1.
 - Coordination drawings. 2.
 - Requests for Information (RFIs). 3.
 - 4. Project meetings.
- Each contractor shall participate in coordination requirements. Certain areas of responsibility В. are assigned to a specific contractor.

1.3 **DEFINITIONS**

RFI: Request from Owner, Architect, or Contractor seeking information required by or A. clarifications of the Contract Documents.

PERMITS 1.4

- A. State Bureal of Fire Services:
 - Architect will submit for plan review, owner to pay for permit
 - Construction Manager will pull permit for inspection 2.
 - 3. Subcontractor Sprinkler System will apply, pull permit, and pay for permit
- B. Local inspection Agency:
 - Construction Manager will pull permits and pay for inspection permits

1.5 GENERAL COORDINATION PROCEDURES

- A. Coordination: Each contractor shall coordinate its construction operations with those of other contractors and entities to ensure efficient and orderly installation of each part of the Work. Each contractor shall coordinate its operations with operations, included in different Sections, that depend on each other for proper installation, connection, and operation.
 - 1. Schedule construction operations in sequence required to obtain the best results where installation of one part of the Work depends on installation of other components, before or after its own installation.
 - 2. Coordinate installation of different components with other contractors to ensure maximum performance and accessibility for required maintenance, service, and repair.
 - 3. Make adequate provisions to accommodate items scheduled for later installation.

- 4. Notify Architect and Owner at least two days prior to scheduled tests and inspections.
- 5. Notify Architect and Owner of any unscheduled, drop-in tests and inspections immediately.
- 6. Contractors Representative to accompany testing and/or inspection agency while on Project Site.

1.6 COORDINATION DRAWINGS

- A. Coordination Drawings, General: Prepare coordination drawings according to requirements in individual Sections, and additionally where installation is not completely shown on Shop Drawings, where limited space availability necessitates coordination, or if coordination is required to facilitate integration of products and materials fabricated or installed by more than one entity.
 - 1. Content: Project-specific information, drawn accurately to a scale large enough to indicate and resolve conflicts. Do not base coordination drawings on standard printed data. Include the following information, as applicable:
 - a. Use applicable Drawings as a basis for preparation of coordination drawings. Prepare sections, elevations, and details as needed to describe relationship of various systems and components.
 - b. Coordinate the addition of trade-specific information to the coordination drawings by multiple contractors in a sequence that best provides for coordination of the information and resolution of conflicts between installed components before submitting for review.
 - c. Indicate functional and spatial relationships of components of architectural, structural, civil, mechanical, and electrical systems.
 - d. Indicate space requirements for routine maintenance and for anticipated replacement of components during the life of the installation.
 - e. Indicate required installation sequences.
 - f. Indicate dimensions shown on the Drawings. Specifically note dimensions that appear to be in conflict with submitted equipment and minimum clearance requirements. Provide alternate sketches to Architect indicating proposed resolution of such conflicts. Minor dimension changes and difficult installations will not be considered changes to the Contract.

1.7 REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION (RFIs)

- A. General: Immediately on discovery of the need for additional information or interpretation of the Contract Documents, Contractor shall prepare and submit an RFI in the form specified.
 - 1. Architect will return RFIs submitted to Architect by other entities controlled by Contractor with no response.
 - 2. Coordinate and submit RFIs in a prompt manner so as to avoid delays in Contractor's work or work of subcontractors.
- B. Content of the RFI: Include a detailed, legible description of item needing information or interpretation and the following:
 - 1. Project name.
 - 2. Project number.
 - 3. Date.
 - 4. Name of Contractor.
 - 5. Name of Architect and Construction Manager.
 - 6. RFI number, numbered sequentially.

24-1160 Guardrail Improvements for Genesee County Jail PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND Genesee County
3-11-2025 PROJECT MANAGEMENT AND COORDINATION 013100 - 2

- 7. RFI subject.
- 8. Specification Section number and title and related paragraphs, as appropriate.
- 9. Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate.
- 10. Field dimensions and conditions, as appropriate.
- 11. Contractor's suggested resolution. If Contractor's suggested resolution impacts the Contract Time or the Contract Sum, Contractor shall state impact in the RFI.
- 12. Contractor's signature.
- 13. Attachments: Include sketches, descriptions, measurements, photos, Product Data, Shop Drawings, coordination drawings, and other information necessary to fully describe items needing interpretation.
 - a. Include dimensions, thicknesses, structural grid references, and details of affected materials, assemblies, and attachments on attached sketches.

1.8 PROJECT MEETINGS

- A. General: meetings and conferences at Project site unless otherwise indicated.
 - 1. Attendees: Inform participants and others involved, and individuals whose presence is required, of date and time of each meeting. Notify Owner and Architect of scheduled meeting dates and times.
 - 2. Agenda: Prepare the meeting agenda. Distribute the agenda to all invited attendees.
 - 3. Minutes: Entity responsible for conducting meeting will record significant discussions and agreements achieved. Distribute the meeting minutes to everyone concerned, including Owner, General Contractor, and Architect, within three days of the meeting.
- B. Preconstruction Conference: a preconstruction conference before starting construction, at a time convenient to Owner and Architect, but no later than 15 days after execution of the Agreement.
 - 1. Conduct the conference to review responsibilities and personnel assignments.
 - 2. Attendees: Authorized representatives of Owner Architect, and their consultants; Contractor and its superintendent; major subcontractors; suppliers; and other concerned parties shall attend the conference. Participants at the conference shall be familiar with Project and authorized to conclude matters relating to the Work.
 - 3. Agenda: Discuss items of significance that could affect progress, including the following:
 - a. Tentative construction schedule.
 - b. Phasing.
 - c. Critical work sequencing and long-lead items.
 - d. Designation of key personnel and their duties.
 - e. Lines of communications.
 - f. Procedures for processing field decisions and Change Orders.
 - g. Procedures for testing and inspecting.
 - h. Procedures for processing Applications for Payment.
 - i. Distribution of the Contract Documents.
 - j. Submittal procedures.
 - k. Preparation of record documents.
 - 1. Use of the premises and existing building.
 - m. Work restrictions.
 - n. Working hours.
 - o. Owner's occupancy requirements.
 - p. Responsibility for temporary facilities and controls.

- q. Procedures for moisture and mold control.
- r. Procedures for disruptions and shutdowns.
- s. Construction waste management and recycling.
- t. Parking availability.
- u. Office, work, and storage areas.
- v. Equipment deliveries and priorities.
- w. First aid.
- x. Security.
- y. Progress cleaning.
- 4. Minutes: Entity responsible for conducting meeting will record and distribute meeting minutes.

SECTION 013200 - CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS DOCUMENTATION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 COORDINATION

- A. Coordinate Contractor's construction schedule with the schedule of values, list of subcontracts, submittal schedule, progress reports, payment requests, and other required schedules and reports.
 - 1. Secure time commitments for performing critical elements of the Work from entities involved.
 - 2. Coordinate each construction activity in the network with other activities and schedule them in proper sequence.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 REPORTS

- A. Monthly Construction Reports: Prepare a monthlyconstruction report recording the following information concerning events at Project site:
 - 1. Construction Work Change Directives received and implemented.
 - 2. Services connected and disconnected.
 - 3. Equipment or system tests and startups.
 - 4. Partial completions and occupancies.
 - 5. Substantial Completions authorized.
- B. Site Condition Reports: Immediately on discovery of a difference between site conditions and the Contract Documents, prepare and submit a detailed report. Submit with a Request for Information. Include a detailed description of the differing conditions, together with recommendations for changing the Contract Documents.

SECTION 013300 - SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes requirements for the submittal schedule and administrative and procedural requirements for submitting Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples, and other submittals.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. File Transfer Protocol (FTP): Communications protocol that enables transfer of files to and from another computer over a network and that serves as the basis for standard Internet protocols. An FTP site is a portion of a network located outside of network firewalls within which internal and external users are able to access files.
- B. Portable Document Format (PDF): An open standard file format licensed by Adobe Systems used for representing documents in a device-independent and display resolution-independent fixed-layout document format.

1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Submittal Schedule: Submit a schedule of submittals, arranged in chronological order by dates required by construction schedule. Include time required for review, ordering, manufacturing, fabrication, and delivery when establishing dates. Include additional time required for making corrections or revisions to submittals noted by Architect and additional time for handling and reviewing submittals required by those corrections.
 - 1. Coordinate submittal schedule with list of subcontracts, the schedule of values, and Contractor's construction schedule.

1.5 SUBMITTAL ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Coordination: Coordinate preparation and processing of submittals with performance of construction activities.
 - 1. Coordinate each submittal with fabrication, purchasing, testing, delivery, other submittals, and related activities that require sequential activity.
 - 2. Submit all submittal items required for each Specification Section concurrently unless partial submittals for portions of the Work are indicated on approved submittal schedule.
 - 3. Submit action submittals and informational submittals required by the same Specification Section as separate packages under separate transmittals.
 - 4. Coordinate transmittal of different types of submittals for related parts of the Work so processing will not be delayed because of need to review submittals concurrently for coordination.
 - a. Architect reserves the right to withhold action on a submittal requiring coordination with other submittals until related submittals are received.

- B. Processing Time: Allow time for submittal review, including time for resubmittals, as follows. Time for review shall commence on Architect's receipt of submittal. No extension of the Contract Time will be authorized because of failure to transmit submittals enough in advance of the Work to permit processing, including resubmittals.
 - 1. Initial Review: Allow (10) business days for initial review of each submittal. Allow additional time if coordination with subsequent submittals is required. Architect will advise Contractor when a submittal being processed must be delayed for coordination.
 - 2. Intermediate Review: If intermediate submittal is necessary, process it in same manner as initial submittal.
 - 3. Resubmittal Review: Allow (10) ten business days for review of each resubmittal.
 - 4. Concurrent Consultant Review: Where the Contract Documents indicate that submittals may be transmitted simultaneously to Architect and to Architect's consultants, allow (10) business days for review of each submittal. Submittal will be returned to Architect before being returned to Contractor.
- C. Electronic Submittals: Identify and incorporate information in each electronic submittal file as follows:
 - 1. Assemble complete submittal package into a single indexed file incorporating submittal requirements of a single Specification Section and transmittal form with links enabling navigation to each item. File size shall be limited to 20MB.
 - 2. Name file with submittal number or other unique identifier, including revision identifier.
 - a. File name shall use project identifier and Specification Section number followed by a decimal point and then a sequential number (e.g., LNHS-061000.01).
 Resubmittals shall include an alphabetic suffix after another decimal point (e.g., LNHS-061000.01.A).
 - 3. Transmittal Form for Electronic Submittals: Use electronic form acceptable to Owner, containing the following information:
 - a. Project name.
 - b. Date.
 - c. Name and address of Architect.
 - d. Name of Construction Manager.
 - e. Name of Contractor.
 - f. Name of firm or entity that prepared submittal.
 - g. Names of subcontractor, manufacturer, and supplier.
 - h. Category and type of submittal.
 - i. Submittal purpose and description.
 - i. Specification Section number and title.
 - k. Specification paragraph number or drawing designation and generic name for each of multiple items.
 - 1. Drawing number and detail references, as appropriate.
 - m. Location(s) where product is to be installed, as appropriate.
 - n. Related physical samples submitted directly.
 - o. Indication of full or partial submittal.
 - p. Transmittal number, numbered consecutively.
 - q. Submittal and transmittal distribution record.
 - r. Other necessary identification.
 - s. Remarks.
- D. Options: Identify options requiring selection by Architect.

- E. Resubmittals: Make resubmittals in same form and number of copies as initial submittal.
 - 1. Note date and content of previous submittal.
 - 2. Note date and content of revision in label or title block and clearly indicate extent of revision.
- F. Distribution: Furnish copies of final submittals to manufacturers, subcontractors, suppliers, fabricators, installers, authorities having jurisdiction, and others as necessary for performance of construction activities. Show distribution on transmittal forms.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. General Submittal Procedure Requirements: Prepare and submit submittals required by individual Specification Sections. Types of submittals are indicated in individual Specification Sections.
 - 1. Post electronic submittals as PDF electronic files directly to Project Web site specifically established for Project. **Email submittals are not accepted.**
 - 2. Certificates and Certifications Submittals: Provide a statement that includes signature of entity responsible for preparing certification. Certificates and certifications shall be signed by an officer or other individual authorized to sign documents on behalf of that entity.
 - a. Provide a digital signature with digital certificate on electronically submitted certificates and certifications where indicated.
 - b. Provide a notarized statement on original paper copy certificates and certifications where indicated.
- B. Product Data: Collect information into a single submittal for each element of construction and type of product or equipment.
 - 1. If information must be specially prepared for submittal because standard published data are not suitable for use, submit as Shop Drawings, not as Product Data.
 - 2. Mark each copy of each submittal to show which products and options are applicable.
 - 3. Include the following information, as applicable:
 - a. Manufacturer's catalog cuts.
 - b. Manufacturer's product specifications.
 - c. Standard color charts.
 - d. Statement of compliance with specified referenced standards.
 - e. Testing by recognized testing agency.
 - f. Application of testing agency labels and seals.
 - g. Notation of coordination requirements.
 - h. Availability and delivery time information.
 - 4. For equipment, include the following in addition to the above, as applicable:
 - a. Wiring diagrams showing factory-installed wiring.
 - b. Printed performance curves.
 - c. Operational range diagrams.
 - d. Clearances required to other construction, if not indicated on accompanying Shop Drawings.
 - 5. Submit Product Data before or concurrent with Samples.
 - 6. Submit Product Data in the following format:
 - a. PDF electronic file and editable AutoCAD format.

- C. Shop Drawings: Prepare Project-specific information, drawn accurately to scale. Do not base Shop Drawings on reproductions of the Contract Documents or standard printed data, unless submittal based on Architect's digital data drawing files is otherwise permitted.
 - 1. Preparation: Fully illustrate requirements in the Contract Documents. Include the following information, as applicable:
 - a. Identification of products.
 - b. Schedules.
 - c. Compliance with specified standards.
 - d. Notation of coordination requirements.
 - e. Notation of dimensions established by field measurement.
 - f. Relationship and attachment to adjoining construction clearly indicated.
 - g. Seal and signature of professional engineer if specified.
 - 2. Sheet Size: Except for templates, patterns, and similar full-size drawings, submit Shop Drawings on sheets at least 8-1/2 by 11 inches, but no larger than 30 by 42 inches.
 - 3. Submit Shop Drawings in the following format:
 - a. PDF electronic file and editable AutoCAD format.
- D. Samples: Submit Samples for review of kind, color, pattern, and texture for a check of these characteristics with other elements and for a comparison of these characteristics between submittal and actual component as delivered and installed.
 - 1. The sample selection will be made on site at the OAC meeting. Samples are to be retained contractor for selection at on site meeting and not forward to architect for selections
 - 2. Transmit Samples that contain multiple, related components such as accessories together in one submittal package.
 - 3. Identification: Attach label on unexposed side of Samples that includes the following:
 - a. Generic description of Sample.
 - b. Product name and name of manufacturer.
 - c. Sample source.
 - d. Number and title of applicable Specification Section.
 - e. Specification paragraph number and generic name of each item.
 - 4. For projects where electronic submittals are required, provide corresponding electronic submittal of Sample transmittal, digital image file illustrating Sample characteristics, and identification information for record.
 - 5. Disposition: Maintain sets of approved Samples at Project site, available for quality-control comparisons throughout the course of construction activity. Sample sets may be used to determine final acceptance of construction associated with each set.
 - a. Samples not incorporated into the Work, or otherwise designated as Owner's property, are the property of Contractor.
 - 6. Samples for Initial Selection: Submit manufacturer's color charts consisting of units or sections of units showing the full range of colors, textures, and patterns available.
- E. Product Schedule: As required in individual Specification Sections, prepare a written summary indicating types of products required for the Work and their intended location. Include the following information in tabular form:
 - 1. Type of product. Include unique identifier for each product indicated in the Contract Documents or assigned by Contractor if none is indicated.
 - 2. Manufacturer and product name, and model number if applicable.
 - 3. Number and name of room or space.

- 4. Location within room or space.
- 5. Submit product schedule in the following format:
 - a. PDF electronic file.
- F. Coordination Drawing Submittals: Comply with requirements specified in Section 013100 "Project Management and Coordination."
- G. Application for Payment and Schedule of Values: Comply with requirements specified in Section 012900 "Payment Procedures."
- H. Test and Inspection Reports and Schedule of Tests and Inspections Submittals: Comply with requirements specified in Section 014000 "Quality Requirements."
- I. Closeout Submittals and Maintenance Material Submittals: Comply with requirements specified in Section 017700 "Closeout Procedures."
- J. Maintenance Data: Comply with requirements specified in Section 017823 "Operation and Maintenance Data."
- K. Qualification Data: Prepare written information that demonstrates capabilities and experience of firm or person. Include lists of completed projects with project names and addresses, contact information of architects and owners, and other information specified.
- L. Welding Certificates: Prepare written certification that welding procedures and personnel comply with requirements in the Contract Documents. Submit record of Welding Procedure Specification and Procedure Qualification Record on AWS forms. Include names of firms and personnel certified.
- M. Installer Certificates: Submit written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that Installer complies with requirements in the Contract Documents and, where required, is authorized by manufacturer for this specific Project.
- N. Manufacturer Certificates: Submit written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that manufacturer complies with requirements in the Contract Documents. Include evidence of manufacturing experience where required.
- O. Product Certificates: Submit written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that product complies with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- P. Material Certificates: Submit written statements on manufacturer's letterhead certifying that material complies with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- Q. Material Test Reports: Submit reports written by a qualified testing agency, on testing agency's standard form, indicating and interpreting test results of material for compliance with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- R. Product Test Reports: Submit written reports indicating that current product produced by manufacturer complies with requirements in the Contract Documents. Base reports on evaluation of tests performed by manufacturer and witnessed by a qualified testing agency, or on comprehensive tests performed by a qualified testing agency.

- S. Research Reports: Submit written evidence, from a model code organization acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction, that product complies with building code in effect for Project. Include the following information:
 - 1. Name of evaluation organization.
 - 2. Date of evaluation.
 - 3. Time period when report is in effect.
 - 4. Product and manufacturers' names.
 - 5. Description of product.
 - 6. Test procedures and results.
 - 7. Limitations of use.
- T. Preconstruction Test Reports: Submit reports written by a qualified testing agency, on testing agency's standard form, indicating and interpreting results of tests performed before installation of product, for compliance with performance requirements in the Contract Documents.
- U. Compatibility Test Reports: Submit reports written by a qualified testing agency, on testing agency's standard form, indicating and interpreting results of compatibility tests performed before installation of product. Include written recommendations for primers and substrate preparation needed for adhesion.
- V. Field Test Reports: Submit written reports indicating and interpreting results of field tests performed either during installation of product or after product is installed in its final location, for compliance with requirements in the Contract Documents.
- W. Design Data: Prepare and submit written and graphic information, including, but not limited to, performance and design criteria, list of applicable codes and regulations, and calculations. Include list of assumptions and other performance and design criteria and a summary of loads. Include load diagrams if applicable. Provide name and version of software, if any, used for calculations. Include page numbers.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 CONTRACTOR'S REVIEW

- A. Action and Informational Submittals: Review each submittal and check for coordination with other Work of the Contract and for compliance with the Contract Documents. Note corrections and field dimensions. Mark with approval stamp before submitting to Architect.
- B. Project Closeout and Maintenance Material Submittals: See requirements in Section 017700 "Closeout Procedures."
- C. Approval Stamp: Stamp each submittal with a uniform, approval stamp. Include Project name and location, submittal number, Specification Section title and number, name of reviewer, date of Contractor's approval, and statement certifying that submittal has been reviewed, checked, and approved for compliance with the Contract Documents.

3.2 ARCHITECT'S ACTION

A. Partial submittals prepared for a portion of the Work will be reviewed when use of partial submittals has received prior approval from Architect.

В.	Incomplete submittals are unacceptable, will be considered nonresponsive, and will be returned for resubmittal without review.

C. Submittals not required by the Contract Documents may be returned by the Architect without action.

SECTION 014000 - QUALITY REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for quality assurance and quality control.
- B. Testing and inspecting services are required to verify compliance with requirements specified or indicated. These services do not relieve Contractor of responsibility for compliance with the Contract Document requirements.
 - 1. Specific quality-assurance and -control requirements for individual construction activities are specified in the Sections that specify those activities. Requirements in those Sections may also cover production of standard products.
 - 2. Specified tests, inspections, and related actions do not limit Contractor's other quality-assurance and -control procedures that facilitate compliance with the Contract Document requirements.
 - 3. Requirements for Contractor to provide quality-assurance and -control services required by Architect, Owner, or authorities having jurisdiction are not limited by provisions of this Section.
 - 4. Specific test and inspection requirements are not specified in this Section.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Quality-Assurance Services: Activities, actions, and procedures performed before and during execution of the Work to guard against defects and deficiencies and substantiate that proposed construction will comply with requirements.
- B. Product Testing: Tests and inspections that are performed by an NRTL, an NVLAP, or a testing agency qualified to conduct product testing and acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction, to establish product performance and compliance with specified requirements.
- C. Source Quality-Control Testing: Tests and inspections that are performed at the source, e.g., plant, mill, factory, or shop.
- D. Field Quality-Control Testing: Tests and inspections that are performed on-site for installation of the Work and for completed Work.
- E. Testing Agency: An entity engaged to perform specific tests, inspections, or both. Testing laboratory shall mean the same as testing agency.
- F. Installer/Applicator/Erector: Contractor or another entity engaged by Contractor as an employee, Subcontractor, or Sub-subcontractor, to perform a particular construction operation, including installation, erection, application, and similar operations.

- 1. Use of trade-specific terminology in referring to a trade or entity does not require that certain construction activities be performed by accredited or unionized individuals, or that requirements specified apply exclusively to specific trade(s).
- G. Experienced: When used with an entity or individual, "experienced" means having successfully completed a minimum of five previous projects similar in nature, size, and extent to this Project; being familiar with special requirements indicated; and having complied with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.

1.4 CONFLICTING REQUIREMENTS

- A. Referenced Standards: If compliance with two or more standards is specified and the standards establish different or conflicting requirements for minimum quantities or quality levels, comply with the most stringent requirement. Refer conflicting requirements that are different, but apparently equal, to Architect for a decision before proceeding.
- B. Minimum Quantity or Quality Levels: The quantity or quality level shown or specified shall be the minimum provided or performed. The actual installation may comply exactly with the minimum quantity or quality specified, or it may exceed the minimum within reasonable limits. To comply with these requirements, indicated numeric values are minimum or maximum, as appropriate, for the context of requirements. Refer uncertainties to Architect for a decision before proceeding.

1.5 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Shop Drawings:
 - 1. Indicate manufacturer and model number of individual components.
 - 2. Provide axonometric drawings for conditions difficult to illustrate in two dimensions.

1.6 REPORTS AND DOCUMENTS

- A. Manufacturer's Technical Representative's Field Reports: Prepare written information documenting manufacturer's technical representative's tests and inspections specified in other Sections. Include the following:
 - 1. Name, address, and telephone number of technical representative making report.
 - 2. Statement on condition of substrates and their acceptability for installation of product.
 - 3. Statement that products at Project site comply with requirements.
 - 4. Summary of installation procedures being followed, whether they comply with requirements and, if not, what corrective action was taken.
 - 5. Results of operational and other tests and a statement of whether observed performance complies with requirements.
 - 6. Statement whether conditions, products, and installation will affect warranty.
 - 7. Other required items indicated in individual Specification Sections.
- B. Permits, Licenses, and Certificates: For Owner's records, submit copies of permits, licenses, certifications, inspection reports, releases, jurisdictional settlements, notices, receipts for fee payments, judgments, correspondence, records, and similar documents, established for compliance with standards and regulations bearing on performance of the Work.

1.7 **QUALITY ASSURANCE**

- General: Qualifications paragraphs in this article establish the minimum qualification levels A. required; individual Specification Sections specify additional requirements.
- Manufacturer Qualifications: A firm experienced in manufacturing products or systems similar В. to those indicated for this Project and with a record of successful in-service performance, as well as sufficient production capacity to produce required units.
- C. Fabricator Qualifications: A firm experienced in producing products similar to those indicated for this Project and with a record of successful in-service performance, as well as sufficient production capacity to produce required units.
- D. Installer Qualifications: A firm or individual experienced in installing, erecting, or assembling work similar in material, design, and extent to that indicated for this Project, whose work has resulted in construction with a record of successful in-service performance.
- E. Professional Engineer Qualifications: A professional engineer who is legally qualified to practice in jurisdiction where Project is located and who is experienced in providing engineering services of the kind indicated. Engineering services are defined as those performed for installations of the system, assembly, or product that are similar in material, design, and extent to those indicated for this Project.

1.8 **QUALITY CONTROL**

- Owner Responsibilities: Where quality-control services are indicated as Owner's responsibility, A. Owner will engage a qualified testing agency to perform these services.
 - Owner will furnish Contractor with names, addresses, and telephone numbers of testing agencies engaged and a description of types of testing and inspecting they are engaged to perform.
 - 2. Costs for retesting and reinspecting construction that replaces or is necessitated by work that failed to comply with the Contract Documents will be charged to Contractor, and the Contract Sum will be adjusted by Change Order.
- B. Contractor Responsibilities: Tests and inspections not explicitly assigned to Owner are Contractor's responsibility. Perform additional quality-control activities required to verify that the Work complies with requirements, whether specified or not.
 - Unless otherwise indicated, provide quality-control services specified and those required 1. by authorities having jurisdiction. Perform quality-control services required of Contractor by authorities having jurisdiction, whether specified or not.
 - Where services are indicated as Contractor's responsibility, engage a qualified testing 2. agency to perform these quality-control services.
 - Notify testing agencies at least 24 hours in advance of time when Work that requires 3. testing or inspecting will be performed.
 - Where quality-control services are indicated as Contractor's responsibility, submit a 4. certified written report, in duplicate, of each quality-control service.
 - Testing and inspecting requested by Contractor and not required by the Contract 5. Documents are Contractor's responsibility.
 - Submit additional copies of each written report directly to authorities having jurisdiction, 6. when they so direct.

- C. Manufacturer's Field Services: Where indicated, engage a factory-authorized service representative to inspect field-assembled components and equipment installation, including service connections. Report results in writing as specified in Section 013300 "Submittal Procedures."
- D. Manufacturer's Technical Services: Where indicated, engage a manufacturer's technical representative to observe and inspect the Work. Manufacturer's technical representative's services include participation in preinstallation conferences, examination of substrates and conditions, verification of materials, observation of Installer activities, inspection of completed portions of the Work, and submittal of written reports.
- E. Retesting/Reinspecting: Regardless of whether original tests or inspections were Contractor's responsibility, provide quality-control services, including retesting and reinspecting, for construction that replaced Work that failed to comply with the Contract Documents.
- Testing Agency Responsibilities: Cooperate with Owner, Architect, Construction Manager, F. and Contractor in performance of duties. Provide qualified personnel to perform required tests and inspections.
 - Notify Owner, Architect, Construction Manager, and Contractor promptly of irregularities or deficiencies observed in the Work during performance of its services.
 - 2. Determine the location from which test samples will be taken and in which in-situ tests are conducted.
 - 3. Conduct and interpret tests and inspections and state in each report whether tested and inspected work complies with or deviates from requirements.
 - Submit a certified written report, in duplicate, of each test, inspection, and similar 4. quality-control service through Contractor.
 - 5. Do not release, revoke, alter, or increase the Contract Document requirements or approve or accept any portion of the Work.
 - 6. Do not perform any duties of Contractor.
- G. Associated Services: Cooperate with agencies performing required tests, inspections, and similar quality-control services, and provide reasonable auxiliary services as requested. Notify agency sufficiently in advance of operations to permit assignment of personnel. Provide the following:
 - 1. Access to the Work.
 - 2. Incidental labor and facilities necessary to facilitate tests and inspections.
 - Adequate quantities of representative samples of materials that require testing and 3. inspecting. Assist agency in obtaining samples.
 - Facilities for storage and field curing of test samples. 4.
 - 5. Delivery of samples to testing agencies.
 - Preliminary design mix proposed for use for material mixes that require control by testing 6.
 - 7. Security and protection for samples and for testing and inspecting equipment at Project site.
- H. Coordination: Coordinate sequence of activities to accommodate required quality-assurance and -control services with a minimum of delay and to avoid necessity of removing and replacing construction to accommodate testing and inspecting.
 - Schedule times for tests, inspections, obtaining samples, and similar activities.

1.9 SPECIAL TESTS AND INSPECTIONS

- A. Special Tests and Inspections: Conducted by a qualified testing agency as required by authorities having jurisdiction, or as indicated in individual Specification Sections, and as follows:
 - 1. Notify Architect and Owner at least two days prior to scheduled tests and inspections.
 - 2. Notify Architect and Owner of any unscheduled, drop-in tests and inspections immediately.
 - 3. Contractors Representative to accompany testing and/or inspection agency while on Project Site.
 - 4. Verifying that manufacturer maintains detailed fabrication and quality-control procedures and reviews the completeness and adequacy of those procedures to perform the Work.
 - 5. Submitting a final report of special tests and inspections at Substantial Completion, which includes a list of unresolved deficiencies.
 - 6. Interpreting tests and inspections and stating in each report whether tested and inspected work complies with or deviates from the Contract Documents.
 - 7. Retesting and reinspecting corrected work.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 TEST AND INSPECTION LOG

- A. Test and Inspection Log: Prepare a record of tests and inspections. Include the following:
 - 1. Date test or inspection was conducted.
 - 2. Description of the Work tested or inspected.
 - 3. Date test or inspection results were transmitted to Architect.
 - 4. Identification of testing agency or special inspector conducting test or inspection.
- B. Maintain log at Project site. Post changes and revisions as they occur. Provide access to test and inspection log for Architect's and Owner's reference during normal working hours.

3.2 REPAIR AND PROTECTION

- A. General: On completion of testing, inspecting, sample taking, and similar services, repair damaged construction and restore substrates and finishes.
 - 1. Provide materials and comply with installation requirements specified in other Specification Sections or matching existing substrates and finishes. Restore patched areas and extend restoration into adjoining areas with durable seams that are as invisible as possible. Comply with the Contract Document requirements for cutting and patching in Section 017300 "Execution."
- B. Protect construction exposed by or for quality-control service activities.
- C. Repair and protection are Contractor's responsibility, regardless of the assignment of responsibility for quality-control services.

SECTION 015000 - TEMPORARY FACILITIES AND CONTROLS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes requirements for temporary utilities, support facilities, and security and protection facilities.

1.3 USE CHARGES

A. General: Installation and removal of and use charges for temporary facilities shall be included in the Contract Sum unless otherwise indicated.

1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Electric Service: Comply with NECA, NEMA, and UL standards and regulations for temporary electric service. Install service to comply with NFPA 70.
- B. Tests and Inspections: Arrange for authorities having jurisdiction to test and inspect each temporary utility before use. Obtain required certifications and permits.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MATERIALS

2.2 TEMPORARY FACILITIES

- A. Field Offices, General: Prefabricated or mobile units is not allowed on site.
- B. field office will be in each pod during the construction period of each pod.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- A. Locate facilities where they will serve Project adequately and result in minimum interference with performance of the Work. Relocate and modify facilities as required by progress of the Work.
- B. Provide each facility ready for use when needed to avoid delay. Do not remove until facilities are no longer needed or are replaced by authorized use of completed permanent facilities.

3.2 TEMPORARY UTILITY INSTALLATION

- A. General: Install temporary service or connect to existing service.
 - 1. Arrange with utility company, Owner, and existing users for time when service can be interrupted, if necessary, to make connections for temporary services.
- B. Sanitary Facilities: contractor will be allowed to use one toilet facilites and will be reposnible for toilet paper and cleaning of facility. All other toilet facilies will be blocked off.
- C. Electric Power Service: allowed to use facility general outlets for power.

3.3 SUPPORT FACILITIES INSTALLATION

- A. Traffic Controls: Comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
 - 1. Protect existing site improvements to remain including curbs, pavement, and utilities.
 - 2. Maintain access for fire-fighting equipment and access to fire hydrants.
- B. Waste Disposal Facilities: Comply with requirements specified in Section 017419 "Construction Waste Management and Disposal."
- C. Waste Disposal Facilities: Provide waste-collection containers in sizes adequate to handle waste from construction operations. Comply with requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.

SECTION 016000 - PRODUCT REQUIREMENTS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for selection of products for use in Project; product delivery, storage, and handling; manufacturers' standard warranties on products; special warranties; and comparable products.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. Products: Items obtained for incorporating into the Work, whether purchased for Project or taken from previously purchased stock. The term "product" includes the terms "material," "equipment," "system," and terms of similar intent.
 - 1. Named Products: Items identified by manufacturer's product name, including make or model number or other designation shown or listed in manufacturer's published product literature, that is current as of date of the Contract Documents.
 - 2. New Products: Items that have not previously been incorporated into another project or facility. Products salvaged or recycled from other projects are not considered new products.
 - 3. Comparable Product: Product that is demonstrated and approved through submittal process to have the indicated qualities related to type, function, dimension, in-service performance, physical properties, appearance, and other characteristics that equal or exceed those of specified product.
- B. Basis-of-Design Product Specification: A specification in which a specific manufacturer's product is named and accompanied by the words "basis-of-design product," including make or model number or other designation, to establish the significant qualities related to type, function, dimension, in-service performance, physical properties, appearance, and other characteristics for purposes of evaluating comparable products of additional manufacturers named in the specification.

1.4 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Compatibility of Options: If Contractor is given option of selecting between two or more products for use on Project, select product compatible with products previously selected, even if previously selected products were also options.

1.5 PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Deliver, store, and handle products using means and methods that will prevent damage, deterioration, and loss, including theft and vandalism. Comply with manufacturer's written instructions.

B. Delivery and Handling:

- 1. Schedule delivery for same day installation where possible.
- 2. Coordinate delivery with installation time to ensure minimum holding time for items that are flammable, hazardous, easily damaged, or sensitive to deterioration, theft, and other losses.
- 3. Deliver products to Project site in an undamaged condition in manufacturer's original sealed container or other packaging system, complete with labels and instructions for handling, storing, unpacking, protecting, and installing.
- 4. Inspect products on delivery to determine compliance with the Contract Documents and to determine that products are undamaged and properly protected.

C. Storage:

- 1. Store materials in a manner that will not endanger Project structure.
- 2. Store products that are subject to damage by the elements, under cover in a weathertight enclosure above ground, with ventilation adequate to prevent condensation.
- 3. Protect foam plastic from exposure to sunlight, except to extent necessary for period of installation and concealment.
- 4. Comply with product manufacturer's written instructions for temperature, humidity, ventilation, and weather-protection requirements for storage.
- 5. Protect stored products from damage and liquids from freezing.

1.6 PRODUCT WARRANTIES

- A. Warranties specified in other Sections shall be in addition to, and run concurrent with, other warranties required by the Contract Documents. Manufacturer's disclaimers and limitations on product warranties do not relieve Contractor of obligations under requirements of the Contract Documents.
 - 1. Manufacturer's Warranty: Written warranty furnished by individual manufacturer for a particular product and specifically endorsed by manufacturer to Owner.
 - 2. Special Warranty: Written warranty required by the Contract Documents to provide specific rights for Owner.
- B. Special Warranties: Prepare a written document that contains appropriate terms and identification, ready for execution.
 - 1. Specified Form: When specified forms are included with the Specifications, prepare a written document using indicated form properly executed.
 - 2. See other Sections for specific content requirements and particular requirements for submitting special warranties.
- C. Submittal Time: Comply with requirements in Section 017700 "Closeout Procedures."

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 PRODUCT SELECTION PROCEDURES

- A. General Product Requirements: Provide products that comply with the Contract Documents, are undamaged and, unless otherwise indicated, are new at time of installation.
 - 1. Provide products complete with accessories, trim, finish, fasteners, and other items needed for a complete installation and indicated use and effect.

- 2. Standard Products: If available, and unless custom products or nonstandard options are specified, provide standard products of types that have been produced and used successfully in similar situations on other projects.
- 3. Owner reserves the right to limit selection to products with warranties not in conflict with requirements of the Contract Documents.
- 4. Where products are accompanied by the term "as selected," Architect will make selection.
- 5. Descriptive, performance, and reference standard requirements in the Specifications establish salient characteristics of products.
- 6. Or Equal: For products specified by name and accompanied by the term "or equal," or "or approved equal," or "or approved," comply with requirements in "Comparable Products" Article to obtain approval for use of an unnamed product.

B. Product Selection Procedures:

- 1. Products:
 - a. Restricted List: Where Specifications include a list of names of both manufacturers and products, provide one of the products listed that complies with requirements. Comparable products or substitutions for Contractor's convenience will not be considered unless otherwise indicated.
- 2. Manufacturers:
 - a. Restricted List: Where Specifications include a list of manufacturers' names, provide a product by one of the manufacturers listed that complies with requirements. Comparable products or substitutions for Contractor's convenience will not be considered.
- 3. Basis-of-Design Product: Where Specifications name a product, or refer to a product indicated on Drawings, and include a list of manufacturers, provide the specified or indicated product or a comparable product by one of the other named manufacturers. Drawings and Specifications indicate sizes, profiles, dimensions, and other characteristics that are based on the product named. Comply with requirements in "Comparable Products" Article for consideration of an unnamed product by one of the other named manufacturers.

PART 3 - EXECUTION (Not Used)

SECTION 017300 - EXECUTION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

A. Existing Conditions: The existence and location of underground and other utilities and construction indicated as existing are not guaranteed. Before beginning sitework, investigate and verify the existence and location of mechanical, electrical systems, and other construction affecting the Work.

SECTION 017700 - CLOSEOUT PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for contract closeout, including, but not limited to, the following:
 - 1. Substantial Completion procedures.
 - 2. Final completion procedures.

1.3 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION PROCEDURES

- A. Contractor's List of Incomplete Items: Prepare and submit a list of items to be completed and corrected (Contractor's punch list), indicating the value of each item on the list and reasons why the Work is incomplete.
- B. Submittals Prior to Substantial Completion: Complete the following a minimum of 10 days prior to requesting inspection for determining date of Substantial Completion. List items below that are incomplete at time of request.
 - 1. Certificates of Release: Obtain and submit releases from authorities having jurisdiction permitting Owner unrestricted use of the Work and access to services and utilities. Include occupancy permits, operating certificates, and similar releases.
 - 2. Submit closeout submittals specified in individual Sections, including specific warranties, workmanship bonds, maintenance service agreements, final certifications, and similar documents.
 - 3. Submit maintenance material submittals specified in individual Sections, including tools, spare parts, extra materials, and similar items, and deliver to location designated by Construction Manager. Label with manufacturer's name and model number where applicable.
 - a. Schedule of Maintenance Material Items: Prepare and submit schedule of maintenance material submittal items, including name and quantity of each item and name and number of related Specification Section. Obtain Construction Manager's signature for receipt of submittals.
- C. Inspection: Submit a written request for inspection to determine Substantial Completion a minimum of 10 days prior to date the work will be completed and ready for final inspection and tests. On receipt of request, Architect and Construction Manager will either proceed with inspection or notify Contractor of unfulfilled requirements. Architect will prepare the Certificate of Substantial Completion after inspection or will notify Contractor of items, either on Contractor's list or additional items identified by Architect, that must be completed or corrected before certificate will be issued.
 - 1. Reinspection: Request reinspection when the Work identified in previous inspections as incomplete is completed or corrected.
 - 2. Results of completed inspection will form the basis of requirements for final completion.

1.4 FINAL COMPLETION PROCEDURES

- A. Submittals Prior to Final Completion: Before requesting final inspection for determining final completion, complete the following:
 - 1. Submit a final Application for Payment according to Section 012900 "Payment Procedures."
 - 2. Certified List of Incomplete Items: Submit certified copy of Architect's Substantial Completion inspection list of items to be completed or corrected (punch list), endorsed and dated by Architect. Certified copy of the list shall state that each item has been completed or otherwise resolved for acceptance.
 - 3. Certificate of Insurance: Submit evidence of final, continuing insurance coverage complying with insurance requirements.
- B. Inspection: Submit a written request for final inspection to determine acceptance a minimum of 10 days prior to date the work will be completed and ready for final inspection and tests. On receipt of request, Architect and Construction Manager will either proceed with inspection or notify Contractor of unfulfilled requirements. Architect will prepare a final Certificate for Payment after inspection or will notify Contractor of construction that must be completed or corrected before certificate will be issued.
 - 1. Reinspection: Request reinspection when the Work identified in previous inspections as incomplete is completed or corrected.

1.5 LIST OF INCOMPLETE ITEMS (PUNCH LIST)

A. Organization of List: Include name and identification of each space and area affected by construction operations for incomplete items and items needing correction including, if necessary, areas disturbed by Contractor that are outside the limits of construction. Use CSI Form 14.1A.

SECTION 017839 - PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and other Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes administrative and procedural requirements for project record documents, including the following:
 - Record Drawings.

1.3 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

- A. Record Drawings: Comply with the following:
 - 1. Number of Copies: Submit one set(s) of marked-up record prints.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 RECORD DRAWINGS

- A. Record Prints: Maintain one set of marked-up paper copies of the Contract Drawings and Shop Drawings, incorporating new and revised drawings as modifications are issued.
 - 1. Preparation: Mark record prints to show the actual installation where installation varies from that shown originally. Require individual or entity who obtained record data, whether individual or entity is Installer, subcontractor, or similar entity, to provide information for preparation of corresponding marked-up record prints.
 - a. Give particular attention to information on concealed elements that would be difficult to identify or measure and record later.
 - b. Accurately record information in an acceptable drawing technique.
 - c. Record data as soon as possible after obtaining it.
 - d. Record and check the markup before enclosing concealed installations.
 - 2. Content: Types of items requiring marking include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. Locations and depths of underground utilities.
 - b. Changes made by Change Order or Construction Change Directive.
 - c. Changes made following Architect's written orders.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 RECORDING AND MAINTENANCE

A. Recording: Maintain one copy of each submittal during the construction period for project record document purposes. Post changes and revisions to project record documents as they occur; do not wait until end of Project.

B. Maintenance of Record Documents and Samples: Store record documents and Samples in the field office apart from the Contract Documents used for construction. Do not use project record documents for construction purposes. Maintain record documents in good order and in a clean, dry, legible condition, protected from deterioration and loss. Provide access to project record documents for Architect'sreference during normal working hours.

SECTION 024119 - SELECTIVE DEMOLITION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. The Work of this Section Includes:
 - Demolition and removal of selected portions of exterior or interior of building or structure and site elements.

1.2 DEFINITIONS

A. Remove: Detach items from existing construction and legally dispose of off-site unless indicated to be removed and salvaged or removed and reinstalled.

1.3 MATERIALS OWNERSHIP

A. Unless otherwise indicated, demolition waste becomes property of Contractor.

1.4 COORDINATION

A. Arrange selective demolition schedule so as not to interfere with Owner's operations.

1.5 FIELD CONDITIONS

- A. Owner will not occupy portions of building immediately adjacent to selective demolition area. Conduct selective demolition so Owner's operations will not be disrupted.
- B. Conditions existing at time of inspection for bidding purpose will be maintained by Owner as far as practical.
- C. Notify Architect of discrepancies between existing conditions and Drawings before proceeding with selective demolition.

D. Hazardous Materials:

- 1. It is not expected that hazardous materials will be encountered in the Work.
 - a. Hazardous materials will be removed by Owner before start of the Work.
 - b. If materials suspected of containing hazardous materials are encountered, do not disturb; immediately notify Architect and Owner. Hazardous materials will be removed by Owner under a separate contract.
- E. On-site sale of removed items or materials is not permitted.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 PREPARATION

- A. Temporary Shoring: Design, provide, and maintain shoring, bracing, and structural supports as required to preserve stability and prevent movement, settlement, or collapse of construction and finishes to remain, and to prevent unexpected or uncontrolled movement or collapse of construction being demolished.
 - 1. Strengthen or add new supports when required during progress of selective demolition.
- B. Temporary Protection: Provide temporary barricades and other protection required to prevent injury to people and damage to adjacent buildings and facilities to remain.
 - 1. Provide protection to ensure safe passage of people around selective demolition area and to and from occupied portions of building.
 - 2. Protect walls, ceilings, floors, and other existing finish work that are to remain or that are exposed during selective demolition operations.
 - 3. Cover and protect furniture, furnishings, and equipment that have not been removed.

3.2 UTILITY SERVICES AND BUILDING SYSTEMS

- A. Existing Services/Systems to Remain: Maintain utilities and building systems and equipment to remain and protect against damage during selective demolition operations.
 - 1. Maintain fire-protection facilities in service during selective demolition operations.

3.3 SELECTIVE DEMOLITION, GENERAL

- A. General: Demolish and remove existing construction only to extent required by new construction and as indicated. Use methods required to complete the Work within limitations of governing regulations and as follows:
 - 1. Proceed with selective demolition systematically, from higher to lower level. Complete selective demolition operations above each floor or tier before disturbing supporting members on the next lower level.
 - 2. Neatly cut openings and holes plumb, square, and true to dimensions required. Use cutting methods least likely to damage construction to remain or adjoining construction. Use hand tools or small power tools designed for sawing or grinding, not hammering and chopping. Temporarily cover openings to remain.
 - 3. Do not use cutting torches until work area is cleared of flammable materials. At concealed spaces, such as duct and pipe interiors, verify condition and contents of hidden space before starting flame-cutting operations. Maintain portable fire-suppression devices during flame-cutting operations.
 - 4. Remove structural framing members and lower to ground by method suitable to avoid free fall and to prevent ground impact or dust generation.
 - 5. Locate selective demolition equipment and remove debris and materials so as not to impose excessive loads on supporting walls, floors, or framing.
- B. Site Access and Temporary Controls: Conduct selective demolition and debris-removal operations to ensure minimum interference with roads, streets, walks, walkways, and other adjacent occupied and used facilities.

1. Do not close or obstruct streets, walks, walkways, or other adjacent occupied or used facilities without permission from Owner and authorities having jurisdiction. Provide alternate routes around closed or obstructed trafficways if required by authorities having jurisdiction.

3.4 DISPOSAL OF DEMOLISHED MATERIALS

- A. Remove demolition waste materials from Project site
 - 1. Do not allow demolished materials to accumulate on-site.
 - 2. Remove and transport debris in a manner that will prevent spillage on adjacent surfaces and areas.

3.5 CLEANING

A. Clean adjacent structures and improvements of dust, dirt, and debris caused by selective demolition operations. Return adjacent areas to condition existing before selective demolition operations began.

SECTION 055963 - DETENTION ENCLOSURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 COORDINATION

A. Coordinate installation of anchorages for detention enclosures. Furnish setting drawings, templates, and directions for installing anchorages, including sleeves, concrete inserts, anchor bolts, and items with integral anchors that are to be embedded in adjacent construction. Deliver such items to Project site in time for installation.

1.2 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Product Data: For each type of product.
 - 1. Include construction details, material descriptions, dimensions of individual components and profiles, and finishes for detention enclosures.
- B. Shop Drawings: For detention enclosures.
 - 1. Include plans, elevations, sections, and attachment details.
 - 2. Indicate location, plan, and dimension of each detention enclosure.

1.3 FIELD CONDITIONS

A. Field Measurements: Verify actual dimensions of construction contiguous with detention enclosures by field measurements before fabrication.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 WOVEN-ROD-MESH ASSEMBLIES

- A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by the following:
 - 1. Kane Innovations or equal.
- B. **Rods Security Fencing**: Woven rod panels shall be fabricated from double crimped, low carbon, mild steel 1/4" diameter rods, woven with 2" open space.
- C. **Rods No Climb Fencing**: Woven rod panels shall be fabricated from double crimped, low carbon, mild steel 9 gauge diameter rods, woven with 3/8" open space.
- D. Main Framing: Formed from 1-3/4-by-2-1/2-inch built-up tubular steel consisting of an open channel with fixed concealment plates.
 - 1. Open Channel: Formed from 12 gauge thickness steel sheet or channel with individual slots along inner edges to support woven-rod panels.
- E. Braces: Formed from same material as main framing.
- F. Perimeter Angle: Perimeter angle shall be a formed angle 1 3/4" x 2 1/4" of not less than 12 gauge sheet steel. Flat plate shall be 1 3/4" of not less than 12 gauge steel sheet. Angle & flat plate provided in stock lengths with factory punched 1/4" diameter holes approximately 12" on center for attachment to structure.

G. Materials:

- 1. Tool-Resisting-Steel Round Rods: Rods fabricated from material with same chemical and physical properties as tool-resisting-steel round bars.
- 2. Steel Tubing: ASTM A501/A501M or ASTM A513/A513M, Type B unless otherwise indicated.

H. Finishes:

- 1. Interior Locations:
 - a. Steel Baked-Enamel or Powder-Coat Finish: Clean, pretreat, and apply manufacturer's standard two-coat, baked-on finish consisting of prime coat and thermosetting topcoat. Comply with coating manufacturer's written instructions for applying and baking to achieve a minimum dry film thickness of 2 mils.
 - 1) Color: custom colors satin finish, each floor level has a different color, Red, Green, Blue and light gray.

2.2 FABRICATION, GENERAL

- A. Shop Assembly: Preassemble items in shop to greatest extent possible to minimize field splicing and assembly. Disassemble units only as necessary for shipping and handling limitations. Use connections that maintain structural value of joined pieces. Clearly mark units for reassembly and coordinated installation.
- B. Coordinate dimensions and attachment methods of detention enclosures with those of adjoining construction to produce integrated assemblies with closely fitting joints and with edges and surfaces aligned unless otherwise indicated.
- C. Shear and punch metals cleanly and accurately. Remove burrs.
- D. Form and grind edges and corners to be free of sharp edges or rough areas.
- E. Form metal in maximum lengths to minimize joints. Form sheet-metal corners to smallest radius possible without causing grain separation or otherwise impairing the Work.
- F. Weld corners and seams continuously to comply with referenced AWS standard and the following:
 - 1. Use materials and methods that minimize distortion and develop strength and corrosion resistance of base metals.
 - 2. Obtain fusion without undercut or overlap.
 - 3. Remove welding flux immediately.
 - 4. Finish exposed welds and surfaces smooth and blended at exposed connections so that no roughness shows after finishing and contour of welded surface matches that of adjacent surface.
 - 5. Weld before finishing components to greatest extent possible. Remove weld spatter and welding oxides from exposed surfaces by descaling or grinding.
- G. Provide for anchorage of type indicated; coordinate with supporting structure. Fabricate and space anchoring devices to secure detention enclosures rigidly in place and to support indicated loads. Build in straps, plates, and brackets as needed to support and anchor fabricated items to adjoining construction. Reinforce formed-metal units as needed to attach and support other construction.

- H. Cut, reinforce, drill, and tap detention enclosures as indicated to receive hardware, security fasteners, and similar items.
- I. Form exposed work true to line and level with accurate angles, surfaces, and straight sharp edges.
- J. Form exposed connections with hairline joints flush and smooth using concealed fasteners where possible. Use exposed security fasteners of type indicated or, if not indicated, flat-head (countersunk) security screws. Locate joints where least conspicuous.

2.3 FABRICATION OF WOVEN-ROD-MESH ASSEMBLIES

- A. Main Framing: Before inserting woven-rod panels, weld and grind smooth corners of open channel elements. Fabricate partitions taller than 12 feet from multiple panels stacked on top of one another.
- B. Woven-Rod Panels: Insert panels symmetrically in main framing. Extend end of each rod at least 1 inch into main framing and, from inside of channel, weld into each slot where it contacts main framing.
- C. Concealment Plates: Weld plates to main framing with minimum 1 inch welds at minimum 10 inches o.c., staggered side to side and ground smooth, to form a fully enclosed tubular steel frame.
- D. Anchor Clips: For each enclosure panel, weld one anchor clip to secure side of main framing in line with vertical framing.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

- A. Examine substrates, areas, and conditions, with Installer present, for compliance with requirements for installation tolerances and other conditions affecting performance of detention enclosures.
- B. Examine roughing-in for embedded and built-in anchors to verify actual locations of detention enclosure connections before installation.
- C. Prepare written report, endorsed by Installer, listing conditions detrimental to performance of detention enclosures.
- D. Inspect built-in and cast-in anchor installations, before installing detention enclosures, to verify that anchor installations comply with requirements. Prepare inspection reports.
 - 1. Remove and replace anchors where inspections indicate that they do not comply with specified requirements. Reinspect after repairs or replacements are made.
 - 2. Perform additional inspections to determine compliance of replaced or additional work. Prepare inspection reports.
- E. Verify locations of detention enclosures with those indicated on Shop Drawings.

F. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

3.2 INSTALLATION, GENERAL

- Install detention enclosures plumb, rigid, properly aligned, and securely fastened in place, Α. complying with manufacturer's written recommendations.
- Fastening to In-Place Construction: Provide anchorage devices and fasteners where necessary В. for securing detention enclosures to in-place construction. Include threaded fasteners for inserts, security fasteners, and other connectors.
- C. Cutting, Fitting, and Placement: Obtain manufacturer's written approval for cutting, drilling, and fitting required for installing detention enclosures. Set detention enclosures accurately in location, alignment, and elevation; with edges and surfaces level, plumb, true, and free of rack; and measured from established lines and levels.
- D. Field Welding: Comply with the following requirements:
 - Use materials and methods that minimize distortion and develop strength and corrosion resistance of base metals.
 - Obtain fusion without undercut or overlap.
 - 3. Remove welding flux immediately.
 - 4. Finish exposed welds and surfaces smooth and blended at exposed connections so that no roughness shows after finishing and contour of welded surface matches that of adjacent surface.

INSTALLATION OF WOVEN-ROD-MESH ASSEMBLIES 3.3

- A. Floor Anchorage: Fasten anchor clips to floor with 3/8-inch- diameter bolts with double-expansion shields.
- B. Wall and Ceiling Anchorage: Anchor continuous angle to walls and ceilings with 3/8-inchdiameter, security-type, double-expansion anchor bolts with "break-off" heads.
- Provide additional field bracing as shown or as necessary for rigid, secure installation. C.

3.4 FIELD QUALITY CONTROL

Remove and replace detention work if inspections indicate that work does not comply with A. specified requirements. Remove malfunctioning units; replace with new units.

3.5 CLEANING AND PROTECTION

- **Touchup Painting:** A.
 - Immediately after erection, clean bolted connections and abraded areas of shop paint, and paint exposed areas with same material used for shop painting to comply with SSPC-PA 1 for touching up shop-painted surfaces.

SECTION 079200 - JOINT SEALANTS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 FIELD CONDITIONS

- A. Do not proceed with installation of joint sealants under the following conditions:
 - 1. When ambient and substrate temperature conditions are outside limits permitted by joint-sealant manufacturer.
 - 2. When joint substrates are wet.
 - 3. Where joint widths are less than those allowed by joint-sealant manufacturer for applications indicated.
 - 4. Where contaminants capable of interfering with adhesion have not yet been removed from joint substrates.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 SOURCE LIMITATIONS

A. Obtain joint sealants from single manufacturer for each sealant type.

2.2 SECURITY SEALANTS

- A. Maximum Security Sealant: Semi-rigid, two-part, high-solids, high modulus epoxy resin compound. Highly abrasion resistant with "pick-proof" properties.
 - 1. Dynapoxy EP-1200 Epoxy Adhesive/Sealant by Pecora or Unitex Pro Flex Gel.
 - a. Elongation Capability: 0.
 - b. Service Temperature Range: -20 to +180 degrees F.
 - c. Shore A Hardness: 95.
 - d. Pencil hardness of 4H

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 INSTALLATION OF JOINT SEALANTS

- A. General: Comply with joint-sealant manufacturer's written installation instructions for products and applications indicated, unless more stringent requirements apply.
- B. Sealant Installation Standard: Comply with recommendations in ASTM C1193 for use of joint sealants as applicable to materials, applications, and conditions indicated.
- C. Install sealant backings of type indicated to support sealants during application and at position required to produce cross-sectional shapes and depths of installed sealants relative to joint widths that allow optimum sealant movement capability.
 - 1. Do not leave gaps between ends of sealant backings.
 - 2. Do not stretch, twist, puncture, or tear sealant backings.
 - 3. Remove absorbent sealant backings that have become wet before sealant application, and replace them with dry materials.

- D. Install bond-breaker tape behind sealants where sealant backings are not used between sealants and backs of joints.
- E. Install sealants using proven techniques that comply with the following and at the same time backings are installed:
 - 1. Place sealants so they directly contact and fully wet joint substrates.
 - 2. Completely fill recesses in each joint configuration.
 - 3. Produce uniform, cross-sectional shapes and depths relative to joint widths that allow optimum sealant movement capability.
- F. Tooling of Nonsag Sealants: Immediately after sealant application and before skinning or curing begins, tool sealants in accordance with requirements specified in subparagraphs below to form smooth, uniform beads of configuration indicated; to eliminate air pockets; and to ensure contact and adhesion of sealant with sides of joint.
 - 1. Remove excess sealant from surfaces adjacent to joints.
 - 2. Use tooling agents that are approved in writing by sealant manufacturer and that do not discolor sealants or adjacent surfaces.
 - 3. Provide concave joint profile in accordance with Figure 8A in ASTM C1193 unless otherwise indicated.

3.2 CLEANING

A. Clean off excess sealant or sealant smears adjacent to joints as the Work progresses by methods and with cleaning materials approved in writing by manufacturers of joint sealants and of products in which joints occur.

SECTION 099600 - HIGH-PERFORMANCE COATINGS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. Drawings and general provisions of the Contract, including General and Supplementary Conditions and Division 01 Specification Sections, apply to this Section.

1.2 SUMMARY

- A. Section includes surface preparation and the application of high-performance coating systems on the following substrates:
 - 1. Interior Substrates:
 - a. Steel.

1.3 DEFINITIONS

- A. MPI Gloss Level 5: 35 to 70 units at 60 degrees, according to ASTM D 523.
- B. MPI Gloss Level 6: 70 to 85 units at 60 degrees, according to ASTM D 523.

1.4 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

- A. Furnish extra materials, from the same product run, that match products installed and that are packaged with protective covering for storage and identified with labels describing contents.
 - 1. Coatings: 1 gal. of each material and color applied.

1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Mockups: Apply mockups of each coating system indicated to verify preliminary selections made under Sample submittals and to demonstrate aesthetic effects and set quality standards for materials and execution.
 - 1. Final approval of color selections will be based on mockups.
- B. Samples for Verification: For each type of coating system and each color and gloss of topcoat indicated.
 - 1. Submit Samples on rigid backing, 8 inches (200 mm) square.
 - 2. Apply coats on Samples in steps to show each coat required for system.
 - 3. Label each coat of each Sample.
 - 4. Label each Sample for location and application area.

1.6 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Store materials not in use in tightly covered containers in well-ventilated areas with ambient temperatures continuously maintained at not less than 45 deg F.
 - 1. Maintain containers in clean condition, free of foreign materials and residue.
 - 2. Remove rags and waste from storage areas daily.

1.7 FIELD CONDITIONS

- A. Apply coatings only when temperature of surfaces to be coated and ambient air temperatures are between 50 and 95 deg F.
- B. Do not apply coatings when relative humidity exceeds 85 percent; at temperatures less than 5 deg F above the dew point; or to damp or wet surfaces.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 MANUFACTURERS

- A. Manufacturers: Subject to compliance with requirements, available manufacturers offering products that may be incorporated into the Work include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - 1. Behr Process Corporation.
 - 2. Benjamin Moore & Co.
 - 3. Devoe Paint Company; Akzo Nobel.
 - 4. Rust-Oleum Corporation; a subsidiary of RPM International, Inc.
 - 5. Sherwin-Williams Company (The).
- B. HIGH-PERFORMANCE COATINGSSteel Substrates
- C. Basis of Design:
 - 1. Sherwin Williams: B73-300 Pro Industrial water based catalyzed epoxy
 - a. Prime Coat: Primer, to be compatible with topcoat
 - b. Satin finish
 - c. Pencil Hardness: Method, ASTM D3363, Result 6H
- D. MPI Standards: Products shall comply with MPI standards indicated and shall be listed in its "MPI Approved Products Lists."
- E. Colors: each floor level will be a different color to match prefinished security fencing finish. Red, Green, Blue and Light Gray.
- F. Scope: Paint the existing stairs, guardrails and handrails
- G. Material Compatibility:
 - 1. Materials for use within each paint system shall be compatible with one another and substrates indicated, under conditions of service and application as demonstrated by manufacturer, based on testing and field experience.
 - 2. For each coat in a paint system, products shall be recommended in writing by topcoat manufacturers for use in paint system and on substrate indicated.
 - 3. Products shall be of same manufacturer for each coat in a coating system.
- H. VOC Emissions: For field applications inside the building, wall paints shall contain no more than half of the chronic REL of VOCs when tested according to the California Department of Public Health's "Standard Method for the Testing and Evaluation of Volatile Organic Chemical Emissions from Indoor Sources Using Environmental Chambers." The building concentration of formaldehyde shall not exceed half of the indoor recommended exposure limit or 33 mcg/cu. m and that of acetaldehyde shall not exceed 9 mcg/cu. m.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 **EXAMINATION**

- Examine substrates and conditions, with Applicator present, for compliance with requirements A. for maximum moisture content and other conditions affecting performance of the Work.
- Verify suitability of substrates, including surface conditions and compatibility, with existing В. finishes and primers.
- C. Proceed with coating application only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.
 - Application of coating indicates acceptance of surfaces and conditions.

3.2 **PREPARATION**

- Comply with manufacturer's written instructions and recommendations in "MPI Architectural A. Painting Specification Manual" applicable to substrates and coating systems indicated.
- B. Remove hardware, covers, plates, and similar items already in place that are removable and are not to be painted. If removal is impractical or impossible because of size or weight of item, provide surface-applied protection before surface preparation and painting.
 - After completing painting operations, use workers skilled in the trades involved to reinstall items that were removed. Remove surface-applied protection if any.
- C. Clean substrates of substances that could impair bond of coatings, including dust, dirt, oil, grease, and incompatible paints and encapsulants.
 - Remove incompatible primers and reprime substrate with compatible primers or apply tie coat as required to produce coating systems indicated.
 - 2. Sand existing finish paint to a smooth surface that is compatible with new primer and
- D. Steel Substrates: Remove rust, loose mill scale, and shop primer if any. Clean using methods recommended in writing by paint manufacturer
- E. Shop-Primed Steel Substrates: Clean field welds, bolted connections, and areas where shop paint is abraded. Paint exposed areas with the same material as used for shop priming to comply with SSPC-PA 1 for touching up shop-primed surfaces.

3.3 APPLICATION

- Apply high-performance coatings according to manufacturer's written instructions and recommendations in "MPI Architectural Painting Specification Manual."
 - Use applicators and techniques suited for coating and substrate indicated. 1.
 - 2. Coat surfaces behind movable equipment and furniture same as similar exposed surfaces. Before final installation, coat surfaces behind permanently fixed equipment or furniture with prime coat only.
 - Coat backsides of access panels, removable or hinged covers, and similar hinged items to 3. match exposed surfaces.
 - 4. Do not apply coatings over labels of independent testing agencies or equipment name, identification, performance rating, or nomenclature plates.

- B. Tint each undercoat a lighter shade to facilitate identification of each coat if multiple coats of the same material are to be applied. Tint undercoats to match color of finish coat, but provide sufficient difference in shade of undercoats to distinguish each separate coat.
- C. If undercoats or other conditions show through final coat, apply additional coats until cured film has a uniform coating finish, color, and appearance.
- D. Apply coatings to produce surface films without cloudiness, spotting, holidays, laps, brush marks, runs, sags, ropiness, or other surface imperfections. Produce sharp glass lines and color breaks.

3.4 CLEANING AND PROTECTION

- A. At end of each workday, remove rubbish, empty cans, rags, and other discarded materials from Project site.
- B. After completing coating application, clean spattered surfaces. Remove spattered coatings by washing, scraping, or other methods. Do not scratch or damage adjacent finished surfaces.
- C. Protect work of other trades against damage from coating operation. Correct damage to work of other trades by cleaning, repairing, replacing, and recoating, as approved by Architect, and leave in an undamaged condition.
- D. At completion of construction activities of other trades, touch up and restore damaged or defaced coated surfaces.

a.

SECTION 212300 - FIRE SUPPRESSION SYSTEMS

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 REFERENCES/REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS
 - A. UL 300.
 - В. NFPA 17A - Standard on Wet Chemical Extinguishing Systems.
 - C. All Applicable Local and State Codes and Standards.
- 1.2 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING
 - A. Store and protect products to prevent damage and exposure to moisture.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 WET AGENT FIRE SUPPRESSION SYSTEMS

PART 3 - The system is existing and maybe in conflict with proposed security fencing, the design is to be verified by the fire suppression contractor that the system complies and proposes corrective measure if needed. EXECUTION

3.1 INSTALLATION

- General Requirements: A.
 - The Contractor shall have a minimum of five (5) years' experience in the installation of the described work within this specification section.
 - Remove all scale, rust, dirt, oils, stickers and thoroughly clean exterior of all bare metal 2. exposed piping, hangers, and accessories in preparation to be painted.
- B. Piping Requirements:
 - All internal surfaces of piping shall be cleaned thoroughly. After installation, piping to be flushed with water and nitrogen purged to remove any debris.
 - All piping to be secured with UL listed pipe hangers. Hanger spacing per fire suppression 2. system manufacturer's recommendations.
- C. Nozzle Requirements:
 - Discharge nozzle placement per fire suppression system manufacturer's recommendations.